การพัฒนาวิธีตรวจวัดวิตามินเครวมโดยใช้ขั้วไฟฟ้าแกรฟีนพิมพ์สกรีน

นางสาววิชชุตา เจษฎาบัณฑิต

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Cuu a onecon IIniversity

บทคัดย่อและแฟ้มข้อมูลฉบับเต็มของวิทยานิพนธ์ตั้งแต่ปีการศึกษา 2554 ที่ให้บริการในคลังปัญญาจุฬาฯ (CUIR) เป็นแฟ้มข้อมูลของนิสิตเจ้าของวิทยานิพนธ์ ที่ส่งผ่านทางบัณฑิตวิทยาลัย

The abstract and full text of theses from the academic year 2011 in Chulalongkorn University Intellectual Repository (CUIR) are the thesis authors' files submitted through the University Graduate School.

วิทยานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตรปริญญาวิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาเคมี คณะวิทยาศาสตร์ จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย ปีการศึกษา 2559 ลิขสิทธิ์ของจุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

METHOD DEVELOPMENT FOR DETERMINATION OF TOTAL VITAMIN K USING SCREEN-PRINTED GRAPHENE ELECTRODE

Miss Whitchuta Jesadabundit



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master of Science Program in Chemistry Department of Chemistry Faculty of Science Chulalongkorn University Academic Year 2016 Copyright of Chulalongkorn University

Thesis Title	METHOD DEVELOPMENT FOR DETERMINATION OF				
	TOTAL	VITAMIN	Κ	USING	SCREEN-PRINTED
	GRAPHE	NE ELECTRO	ODE		
Ву	Miss Whi	itchuta Jesa	adak	oundit	
Field of Study	Chemist	ry			
Thesis Advisor	Professo	r Orawon (Chail	apakul, F	^p h.D.
Thesis Co-Advisor	Associate	e Professor	We	ena Siang	gproh, Ph.D.

Accepted by the Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Master's Degree

_____Dean of the Faculty of Science

(Associate Professor Polkit Sangvanich, Ph.D.)

THESIS COMMITTEE

_____Chairman

(Associate Professor Vudhichai Parasuk, Ph.D.)

(Professor Orawon Chailapakul, Ph.D.)

_____Thesis Co-Advisor

(Associate Professor Weena Siangproh, Ph.D.)

_____Examiner

(Assistant Professor Suchada Chuanuwatanakul, Ph.D.)

Examiner

(Professor Nattaya Ngamrojanavanich, Ph.D.)

External Examiner

(Amara Apilux, Ph.D.)

วิชชุตา เจษฎาบัณฑิต : การพัฒนาวิธีตรวจวัดวิตามินเครวมโดยใช้ขั้วไฟฟ้าแกรฟีนพิมพ์ สกรีน (METHOD DEVELOPMENT FOR DETERMINATION OF TOTAL VITAMIN K USING SCREEN-PRINTED GRAPHENE ELECTRODE) อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์หลัก: ศ. ดร.อรวรรณ ชัยลภากุล, อ.ที่ปรึกษาวิทยานิพนธ์ร่วม: รศ. ดร.วีณา เสียงเพราะ, 73 หน้า.

งานวิจัยนี้เป็นการพัฒนาวิธีใหม่ด้วยเทคนิคสแควร์เวฟแอโนดิกสทริปปิงโวลแทมเมตรี สำหรับการตรวจวัดปริมาณวิตามินเครวมในอาหารเสริมที่มีความไวสูง โดยใช้ขั้วไฟฟ้าแกรฟีนพิมพ์ สกรีน ซึ่งวิธีการตรวจวัดด้วยเทคนิคนี้ประกอบด้วย 2 ขั้นตอน ขั้นแรกเป็นการให้ศักย์ไฟฟ้าทางด้าน ้ลบอย่างคงที่เป็นระยะเวลาหนึ่ง เพื่อเป็นการเพิ่มความเข้มข้น และเปลี่ยนฟอร์มของสารจากควิโนน ให้เป็นไฮโดรควิโนน สำหรับขั้นที่สองเป็นการสแกนศักย์ไฟฟ้าไปทางด้านบวกเพื่อให้เกิดปฏิกิริยา ออกซิเดชันสำหรับตรวจวัด ในงานวิจัยนี้มีการศึกษาพารามิเตอร์ที่เกี่ยวข้องเพื่อเพิ่มความไวในการ ตรวจวัด ได้แก่ พีเอชของสารละลายอิเล็กโทรไลต์ ศักย์ไฟฟ้าที่เหมาะสมในการสะสม เวลาที่เหมาะสม ในการสะสม ความถี่ ขั้นศักย์ไฟฟ้า และแอมพลิจูด ภายใต้สภาวะที่เหมาะสมได้ช่วงความสัมพันธ์ ระหว่างสัญญาณกระแสไฟฟ้าและความเข้มข้นของวิตามินเครวมเป็นเส้นตรงในช่วง 1 -15 ไมโครกรัมต่อมิลลิลิตร โดยที่ค่าสัมประสิทธิ์สหสัมพันธ์อยู่ที่ 0.9904 และขีดจำกัดต่ำสุดของการตรวด ้วัดอยู่ที่ 0.099 ไมโครกรัมต่อมิลลิลิตร นอกจากนั้นได้มีการหาค่าร้อยละส่วนเบี่ยงเบนมาตรฐาน สัมพัทธ์ของวิตามินเค 3 ความเข้มข้นที่ 5 10 และ 15 ไมโครกรัมต่อมิลลิลิตร พบว่ามีค่าเท่ากับ 3.29 3.18 และ 3.16 เปอร์เซนต์ ตามลำดับ สำหรับการประเมินประสิทธิภาพของวิธีที่พัฒนาขึ้นนั้นได้มี การนำไปประยุกต์ใช้เพื่อตรวจวัดวิตามินเครวมในตัวอย่างจริง ซึ่งพบว่าให้ค่าร้อยละการคืนกลับเป็นที่ น่าพอใจอยู่ในช่วง 90.1 – 108.1 เปอร์เซนต์ อีกทั้งยังให้ผลการทดลองที่สอดคล้องกับวิธีมาตรฐาน โดยมีค่าร้อยละส่วนเบี่ยงเบนมาตรฐานสัมพัทธ์ที่ยอมรับได้อยู่ในช่วง 1.7 - 6.9 เปอร์เซนต์ ดังนั้น ้วิธีการตรวจวัดนี้จึงเป็นวิธีทางเลือกหนึ่งสำหรับการควบคุมคุณภาพของวิตามินเคในอาหารเสริม ซึ่งให้ ความไวในการตรวจวัดสูงและสามารถทำซ้ำได้

ภาควิชา	เคมี	ลายมือชื่อนิสิต
สาขาวิชา	เคมี	ลายมือชื่อ อ.ที่ปรึกษาหลัก
ปีการศึกษา	2559	ลายมือซื่อ อ ที่ปรึกษาร่วม
	2337	

5772146923 : MAJOR CHEMISTRY

KEYWORDS: TOTAL VITAMIN K / SCREEN-PRINTED ELECTRODE / GRAPHENE / SQWARE-WAVE ANODIC STRIPPING POTENTIAL

> WHITCHUTA JESADABUNDIT: METHOD DEVELOPMENT FOR DETERMINATION OF TOTAL VITAMIN K USING SCREEN-PRINTED GRAPHENE ELECTRODE. ADVISOR: PROF. ORAWON CHAILAPAKUL, Ph.D., CO-ADVISOR: ASSOC. PROF. WEENA SIANGPROH, Ph.D., 73 pp.

In this work, a new method based on square-wave anodic stripping voltammetry (SWASV) technique using screen-printed graphene electrode was developed for a highly sensitive determination of trace total vitamin K (VK) in dietary supplement. The determination using SWASV consists of two steps. First is accumulation step at more negative potential constantly to preconcentrate and to change the substance from quinone to hydroquinone. For second step, the potential was scanned towards the positive direction for oxidation analysis. To enhance sensitivity, the various experimental parameters such as pH of electrolyte solution, accumulation potential, accumulation time, frequency, step potential, and amplitude were studied. Under the optimal conditions, the relationship between oxidative currents and concentrations of VK was linearity in the range of 1 to 15 μ g mL⁻¹ with a correlation coefficient of 0.9904 and limit of detection of 0.099 μ g mL⁻¹. Furthermore, the relative standard deviation for three concentrations of VK at 5, 10, and 15 µg mL were 3.29, 3.18 and 3.16 (n=10), respectively. To evaluate efficiency of the proposed method, it was applied for the determination of total vitamin K in some dietary supplements with satisfactory recovery data in the range of 90.1 - 108.1%. The results obtained were in good agreement compared to standard method. The RSD was acceptable in the range of 1.7 to 6.9%. Such high sensitivity and reproducibility, therefore, the proposed method can be used as an alternative method for quality control of VK in dietary supplement.

Department:ChemistryStudent's SignatureField of Study:ChemistryAdvisor's SignatureAcademic Year:2016Co-Advisor's Signature

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to express my sincere appreciation to my principal advisor Prof. Dr. Orawon Chailapakul and co-advisor Assoc. Prof. Weena Siangproh for the continuous support of my Master's degree study and research with their patience, motivation and immense knowledge. Their precious guidance helped me in all the time of research and writing of this thesis. I would like to thank my thesis committee, Assoc. Prof. Vudhichai Parasuk, Assist. Prof. Suchada Chuanuwatanakul, Prof. Dr. Nattaya Ngamrojanavanich, and Dr. Amara Apilux for their direction, dedication and invaluable advice along this project.

My sincere thanks also go to Dr. Sudkate Chaiyo and Miss Siriwan Nantaphol, Ph.D. student for suggesting me in some experiments of this research. I really thanks to their all giving of knowledge, support, and encouragement. Another person that really thanks is Miss Pattarachaya Preechakasedkit, Ph.D student, for helping me to revise my writing. Without this ministering, it would not be possible to conduct this research. In particular, I am grateful to all members of Electrochemistry and Optical Spectroscopy Center of Excellence for their help, kindness and warm friendship.

For the financial support, I sincerely appreciate Science Achievement Scholarship of Thailand (SAST), Electrochemistry and Optical Spectroscopy Center of Excellence (EOSCE), Department of Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University, and The 90th Anniversary of Chulalongkorn University Fund (Ratchadaphiseksomphot Endowment Fund). I also would like to thank Department of Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Chulalongkorn University for facilities support.

Last but not the least, I must express my very profound gratitude to my family and my friends for providing me with unfailing support and continuous encouragement throughout my years of study, through the process of researching, and writing this thesis. This accomplishment would not be possible without them. Thank you.

CONTENTS

-	
THAI ABSTRACTiv	
ENGLISH ABSTRACT	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSvi	
CONTENTS	
LIST OF TABLESx	
LIST OF FIGURESxi	
LIST OF ABREVIATIONS	
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION	
1.1 Introduction	
1.2 Objectives of the Research	
1.3 Scope of the research	
CHAPTER II THEORY AND LITERATURE SURVEY	
2.1 Vitamin K and its properties	
2.2 Electrochemical Technique	
2.2.1 Voltammetry Technique	
2.2.1.1 Cyclic Voltammetry11	
2.2.1.2 Square-Wave Voltammetry	
2.2.1.3 Stripping Voltammetry	
2.2.2 Electrodes	
2.2.2.1 Screen-printed electrodes	
2.2.2.2 Working electrode17	
2.2.2.3 Reference electrode	

Page

viii

Page

2.2.2.4 Counter electrode1	18
2.2.2.5 Graphene 1	19
2.3 Literature survey	20
Chapter III EXPERIMENT	25
3.1 Instruments and apparatus2	25
3.2 Chemicals and reagents	26
3.3 Chemicals and reagents preparation2	27
3.3.1 Preparation of vitamin K standard stock and working solutions	27
3.3.2 Preparation of 0.1 M phosphate buffer at different pH as supporting	
electrolyte2	28
3.3.3 Preparation of 0.1 M H_3PO_4 2	28
3.3.4 Preparation of vitamin A, B2, C, D3, E, Ca, and Mg solution for	
interference study2	28
3.3.5 Preparation of sodium hydroxide stock and working solutions	<u>2</u> 9
3.3.6 Preparation of 1 mM K_3 [Fe(CN) ₆] in 0.1 M KNO ₃ 2	<u>2</u> 9
3.3.7 Preparation of 0.1 M KNO ₃	30
3.4 Fabrication of screen-printed electrode	30
3.5 Electrochemical measurement	30
3.6 Electrochemical characterization	31
3.7 Optimization of the experimental conditions	32
3.7.1 Amount of ethanol in supporting electrolyte	32
3.7.2 pH of supporting electrolyte	33
3.8 Optimization of the electrochemical parameter	33
3.9 Analytical performance	34

	Page
3.10 Interference study	
3.11 Sample preparation and application	
CHAPTER IV RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
4.1 Characterization of the prepared electrodes	
4.2 Electrochemical behavior of VK at SPGE and influence of scan rate	
4.3 Optimization of experimental conditions	
4.3.1 Effect of percentage of ethanol in supporting electrolyte	
4.3.2 Effect of pH of supporting electrolyte	45
4.4 Optimization of electrochemical parameters	47
4.4.1 Effect of accumulation potential	47
4.4.2 Effect of accumulation time	49
4.4.3 Effect of frequency	52
4.4.4 Effect of step potential	53
4.4.5 Effect of amplitude	55
4.5 Analytical performance	56
4.6 Interference study	58
4.7 Sample preparation	59
4.8 Analytical application	61
CHAPTER V CONCLUTIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVE	63
5.1 Conclusions	63
5.2 Future perspective	64
REFERENCES	65
VITA	73

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.1	List of instruments and apparatus.	25
Table 3.2	List of chemicals and reagents	26
Table 4.1.	Reproducibility of method using screen-printed graphene electrode. (n=10)	58
Table 4.2.	Tolerance ratio of interfering substances for the determination of	
	5 μ g mL ⁻¹ of VK on screen-printed graphene electrode	59
Table 4.3.	Optimization of NaOH concentration for sample preparation using 5 μ g mL ⁻¹ of VK and 2,500 μ g mL ⁻¹ of Ca ²⁺ and Mg ²⁺ on	
	screen-printed graphene electrode	61
Table 4.4.	Determination of total VK in dietary supplement samples using	
	the proposed method (n = 3).	62
Table 4.5.	The comparison of the proposed method and standard	
	method for the determination of total VK in dietary	
	supplement samples (n = 3)	62

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1	The chemical structure of vitamin K1 (Phylloquinone) and K2 (Mena- quinone-4)
Figure 2.2	Biological reaction of vitamin K for blood clotting protein production
Figure 2.3	Mechanisms of action in bone: Evidence in animal models; ucOC: undercarboxylated Osteocalcin; cOC: carboxylated Osteocalcin; ucMGP: under- carboxylated Matrix Gla Protein; cMGP: carboxylated Matrix Gla Protein; NF-KB: nuclear factor KB; SXR: Steroid and Xenobiotic Receptor; RANKL: Receptor Activator of Nuclear factor Kappa B Ligand; RANK: Receptor Activator of Nuclear factor Kappa B; ECM: Extracellular matrix
Figure 2.4	Potential-time excitation signal in a cyclic voltammetry
Figure 2.5	Cyclic voltammogram for a reversible O + ne- => R redox process13
Figure 2.6	Square-wave waveform showing the amplitude Esw, step height ΔE , period T, delay time Td, and current measurement times 1 and 2
Figure 2.7	Square-wave voltammograms for reversible electron transfer: (curve A) forward current; (curve B) reverse current; (curve C) net current
Figure 2.8	Anodic stripping voltammetry: the potential-time waveform (top), along with the resulting voltammogram (bottom)16
Figure 2.9	Electrochemical cell consisted of working electrode: graphene, reference electrode: silver/silver chloride, counter electrode: graphene screen- printed electrode
Figure 2.10	Structure of graphene

Figure 3.1	Screen-printing blocks for working and counter electrode (left) and silver-silver chloride reference electrode and conducting
	pads (right)
Figure 4.1	SEM images of surface morphology of screen-printed carbon (left) and graphene (right) electrodes
Figure 4.2	Cyclic voltammograms of 0.1 M KNO $_3$ on carbon (blue) and graphene (red) screen-printed electrode at scan rate of 100 mV s ⁻¹ 38
Figure 4.3	Cyclic voltammograms of (a) 1 mM of total VK at carbon (blue) and graphene (red) screen-printed electrode, comparison of background current between carbon and graphene is shown in the inset. (b) 1 mM of K1 (red) and K2 (blue) in 60:40 ratio of ethanol:PBS buffer pH 3.0 at scan rate of 100 mV s ⁻¹ 40
Figure 4.4	The structure of K1 (Phylloquinone) and K2 (Menaquinone-4) with electrochemical oxidation mechanism of VK at screen- printed graphene electrode
Figure 4.5	Cyclic voltammograms of 1 mM of total VK in 60:40 ratio of ethanol:PBS buffer pH 3.0 at various scan rate from 20 to 100 mV s ⁻¹ . The relationship between current and square root of scan rate is shown in the inset
Figure 4.6	Voltammograms of 1 mM of total VK using SWV (red) and SWASV (blue) technique
Figure 4.7	Effect of %ethanol on the peak current of 10 $\mu g~mL^{^{-1}}$ of total VK 44
Figure 4.8	CV voltammograms of 10 $\mu g~mL^{^{-1}}$ of total VK at different %ethanol 44
Figure 4.9	SWAS voltammograms of 10 µg mL ⁻¹ of total VK at different %ethanol (20-40%)45
Figure 4.10	Effect of pH on the peak current of 10 μ g mL $^{-1}$ of total VK46

Figure 4.11	SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK at different pHs (2-8)	47
Figure 4.12	Effect of accumulation potential on the peak current of 10 μg mL $^{\text{-1}}$ of total VK.	48
Figure 4.13	SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK at accumulation potentials (-0.2 to -0.7 V)	49
Figure 4.14	Effect of accumulation time on the peak current of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK	50
Figure 4.15	SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK at different accumulation times (60-300 sec)	51
Figure 4.16	SWAS voltammograms of supporting electrolyte at different accumulation times (60-300 sec)	51
Figure 4.17	Effect of frequency on the peak current of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK	52
Figure 4.18	SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK at different frequencies (8-16 Hz)	53
Figure 4.19	Effect of step potential on the peak current of 10 $\mu g \mbox{ mL}^{-1}$ of total VK	54
Figure 4.20	SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL ¹ of total VK at different accumulation times (5-25 mV).	54
Figure 4.21	Effect of amplitude on the peak current of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK	55
Figure 4.22	SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL ⁻¹ of total VK at different amplitudes (20-100 mV).	56
Figure 4.23	SWAS voltammograms of different concentrations of total VK (upper) and the calibration plots of current signal against the	
	total VK concentrations (lower).	58
Figure 4.24	The relationship between NaOH at different concentrations and the recovery	60

LIST OF ABREVIATIONS

VK	vitamin K
РК	phylloquinone or vitamin K1
МК	menaquinone or vitamin K2
А	ampere
CV	cyclic voltammetry
E	potential
L	liter
LOD	limit of detection
LOQ	limit of quantification
mg	milligram
mL	milliliter
mV	millivolt
RSD	relative standard deviation
SEM	scanning electron microscope
SD	standard deviation
SWASV	square-wave anodic stripping voltammetry
SWV	square-wave voltammetry
V	volt
hà	microgram
μL	microliter
°C	degree celsius

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction

Currently, healthcare in human acts as one of the most important factor with much growing concerned. Therefore, various kinds of supplements have been commercially available and used for the improvement or maintenance of human health. For the importance of using supplements, therefore, the amounts of ingredients in supplementary product have been controlled as suitable value for customers. The development of method for the determination of ingredient in supplementary product is thus necessary to control the accurate amount or dose of ingredient for being a good quality of product.

Among various kinds of supplements, vitamin K (VK), also known as naphthoquinone compound, is one of the ingredients found in commercial products. VK is an essential liposoluble vitamin which plays an important role in human body mechanism as calcification in bone [1, 2] and blood coagulation.[3] It is a cofactor for glutamyl carboxylase which is a catalyzed enzyme in posttranslational conversion during or after the protein biosynthesis to produce a protein called prothrombin which plays crucial role in the clotting of blood. [4-6] In the process of osteocalcin (OC) carboxylation [7], VK acts as the induced molecule for promoting the osteoblast to osteocyte transition and also preventing the osteoclastogenesis. [8] There are two predominant forms of VK in the human body: firstly, vitamin K1 (Phylloquinone, PK) is produced by leaf vegetables and algae, and secondly, vitamin K2 (Menaquinone, MK) is derived from meat, eggs, curd cheese and fermented food. Furthermore, it can be synthesized by bacteria in human intestine which employed as redox reagents in electron transport and used in oxidative phosphorylation. [9-11] Due to the important roles of VK in bone calcification and blood clotting process, therefore, the sufficient amount of VK in human body can decrease the risk of osteoporosis and extra bleeding diseases. In addition, the biological mechanism of blood clotting and bone tissues building also depends on the appropiate amount of VK in body because it is a cofactor for the production of various vital proteins. The reference range of VK in healthy people is generally found to be between 0.2 to 3.2 ng mL⁻¹ as total VK in blood. [12] Normally, a deficiency of VK occur in infants because there are no intestinal bacteria for VK synthesis, and VK can also affect to fat malabsorption syndromes, liver disease and antibiotic therapy in adults. The taking of an appropriate amount of VK is thus acted upon as an alternative way for treatment. [13]

In past decades, several analytical methods have been reported for the determination of VK such as chemiluminescence method [14], high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) combined with ultraviolet (UV) [15, 16], fluorescence [17-19], electrochemistry [20, 21], chemiluminescence [22] and mass spectrometric detection [23, 24]. However, these techniques have their own limitations such as time consuming, sophisticated instrument and need for large sample amount. To overcome these problems, the determination method providing rapid, simple, and sensitive assay is still required. Electrochemical technique has been recognized as a powerful analytical method because of its simple procedure, short analysis time, high sensitivity and selectivity. [25] For VK determination using electrochemical detection, there is just one piece of publication reported on the determination of VK using differential pulse voltammetry by a hanging mercury drop electrode. [26] The results indicated that the cathodic peak currents were greater than the anodic peak currents, and the largest peak current is observed in an acetate buffer containing 60% methanol. Although this assay provided a low detection limit, however, it requires a long time for the repetitive application of potential to increase sensitivity at low concentration level. Furthermore, a hanging mercury drop electrode is rarely suitable because of its high toxicity, time consuming and large sample volume requirement. Thus, the development of electrochemical detection to overcome the mentioned previous limitations is very necessary and interesting to obtain a new methodology as an alternative method for the determination of VK.

A screen-printed electrode (SPE) is a kind of disposable sensors based on the screen-printing technology that has many advantages such as simple operation, reliability, portability, small instrumental setups and modest cost. [27] These sensors

can be constructed by printing using various types of inks such as carbon, and graphene on the different ceramics or plastics substrates. Both the selectivity and sensitivity for the analytical procedure depend on types of printed inks used as working electrodes on the substrates. [28] Graphene is a well-known conductive material which has the excellent properties. For example, it has large surface area, excellent electrical conductivity, fast electron transportation, high thermal conductivity, excellent mechanical flexibility and good biocompatibility. [29] Due to these good features, the graphene screen-printed electrode displays a suitable sensing device for a highly sensitive electrochemical sensor. Among various electrochemical techniques, anodic stripping voltammetry or ASV is a kind of electrochemical quantitative method. This technique provides the powerful method not only for detection of some metals but also for biochemical substances. There are many advantages of ASV such as sufficient selectivity, notable sensitivity, handiness and low analysis cost which is suitable for laboratory analysis. [30] Square wave voltammetry (SWV) is commonly combined with the anodic stripping method called the square-wave anodic stripping voltammetry or SWASV because its high efficiency technique and remarkable sensitivity. Presently, it has numerous applications that prefer to use this technique in various fields including medical and food detection. The SWASV procedure is based on two steps that first is accumulation of trace analytes or called preconcentration step and then the electrochemical stripping step of the analytes accumulated on the electrode surface. [31] Due to the high performance trace level analysis, the SWASV was chosen as operated method to deal with microgram level of vitamin K in supplements.

In order to develop the measurement method to quantify the total vitamin K in pharmaceutical product such as dietary supplement, the novel method is investigated proposed by using the graphene screen-printed electrode with anodic stripping voltammetry technique. This research could act as an alternative method for both qualitative and quantitative control of VK in pharmaceutical product industry which still has few studies on this area. The benefits of this research over the previous works are new sensor devices consist of small size, requirement of small solution volume, friendly environment, simple fabrication and operation, and have reasonable cost. Furthermore, the proposed method can reach the goal of high sensitivity in detection and can be applied for real sample analysis.

1.2 Objectives of the Research

The objectives of this research are divided in two parts as follows:

- 1. To develop the graphene screen-printed electrode for the determination vitamin K using SWASV
- 2. To apply the proposed method for the determination of vitamin K in supplementary foods

1.3 Scope of the research

The novel method for determination of total VK in supplements using squarewave anodic stripping voltammetry (SWASV) with screen-printed graphene electrode was first developed. In order to develop the method for determination of VK, the numerous processes were carried out. Firstly, the performances of electrode between screen-printed carbon and graphene screen-printed electrodes toward electrochemical behavior of VK will be investigated. For example, active surface area, and capacitance of double layer charging current were compared using cyclic voltammetry technique. For the data confirmation, the scanning electron microscopy (SEM) was operated to study the morphology of the electrode surface. To enhance sensitivity of VK determination, all experimental conditions composed of percent of ethanol in solution and pH of supporting electrolyte were optimized. Moreover, the electrochemical parameters such as accumulation potential, accumulation time, frequency, amplitude and step potential were also studied to obtain optimal conditions. For analytical performance, the different concentrations of total VK were measured to identify the linear relationship against the anodic current signal. In addition, limit of detection and limit of guantitation were also calculated. Due to the other ingredients effect in real samples on VK determination, the interferences effects were examined using the tolerance ratio method by individual spiking the interferences in VK standard solution as mass ratio. In final, the proposed method

was applied to determine VK in supplements and compared to HPLC-UV technique for validation of proposed method.



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER II THEORY AND LITERATURE SURVEY

2.1 Vitamin K and its properties

Vitamin K is one of the fat-soluble micronutrient which is essential for human body mechanism. The general structure of vitamin K is also known as naphthoquinone compound. In natural source and human body, there are two principal forms consisting of vitamin K1 and K2. Vitamin K1 or Phylloquinone (PK) is available in green leafy vegetable and algae; and its naphthoquinone consists of methyl and a phytyl side chain. Vitamin K2, also known as Menaquinonec (MK), is regularly found in fermented food and mainly synthesized by the colon bacteria. The naphthoquinone structure of K2 also has methyl group but the difference is the composition of unsaturated side chain of isoprenoid varying in length of 1 to 14 repeats. Normally, the major form of vitamin K in food and human body is considered as PK and MK-4. [32, 33] The chemical structure of two forms is illustrated in Fig. 2.1. In biological mechanism, vitamin K has two important roles in blood coagulation [3, 4] and calcification of bone. [1, 2] In point of blood coagulation, vitamin K acts as oxidizing agent in posttranslational conversion of the protein pathway, in order to convert glutamate protein to gammasynthesis carboxyglutamate in several proteins such as plasma clotting factors II (prothrombin), VII, IX, X and protein C. These vitamin K-dependent proteins play crucial roles in blood coagulation. [33] The reduction of vitamin K occurs in two-electron, twoproton process to form vitamin K hydroquinone, and then subsequently oxidizes back to quinone in an enzymatic process via vitamin K epoxide intermediate. [34, 35] The mechanism is shown in Fig. 2.2. In bone action, vitamin K plays an important role in maintaining bone strength by acting as cofactor for enzyme gamma carboxylase. The proteins in bone including osteocalcin (OC) and matrix Gla protein (MGP) are oxidized by vitamin K in order to convert the initial inactive form to carboxylate active form for bone mineralization and soft tissue calcification, respectively. [36] The mechanism model of action in bone is shown in Fig. 2.3.





Phylloquinone

Menaquinone-4 (MK-4)

Figure 2.1 The chemical structure of vitamin K1 (Phylloquinone) and K2 (Menaquinone-4).



Figure 2.2 Biological reaction of vitamin K for blood clotting protein production.



Figure 2.3 Mechanisms of action in bone: Evidence in animal models; ucOC: undercarboxylated Osteocalcin; cOC: carboxylated Osteocalcin; ucMGP: under- carboxylated Matrix Gla Protein; cMGP: carboxylated Matrix Gla Protein; NF-KB: nuclear factor KB; SXR: Steroid and Xenobiotic Receptor; RANKL: Receptor Activator of Nuclear factor Kappa B Ligand; RANK: Receptor Activator of Nuclear factor Kappa B; ECM: Extracellular matrix.

Due to the crucial biological roles of vitamin K in blood clotting and bone calcification, the deficiency of vitamin K can cause the risk of osteoporosis and extrableeding diseases. In human, vitamin K deficiency generally occurs in newborn called hemorrhagic disease. Generally, this disease occurs by poor placental transfer, absence of bacterial synthesis in the newborn's gut, low concentrations of clotting factors, and low vitamin K concentrations in human milk. Hemorrhagic disease can be prevented by intramuscular injection or oral administration. In case of adults, the deficiency of vitamin K is rarely occurred. However, this disease can cause by fat malabsorption syndromes, liver disease, and antibiotic therapy that inhibits the

synthesis of vitamin K2 in the gut by microbial. [37] In order to prevent these risks, the dietary supplement consumption is the best an alternative choice for human.

2.2 Electrochemical Technique

Electrochemical technique is considered namely as the combination between electricity and chemistry which is the measurements of electrical quantities such as current, potential, charge and their relationship to chemical parameters. In the part of electrical measurements, many beneficial applications can be provided including environmental detection, quality control for food or pharmaceutical industry, and biomedical analysis. Moreover, advance in development of electrode can be done for improving the measurement effectiveness by coupled with various type of conducting materials or specific molecules. From these attractive features, this measurement has been drawn attention as interesting chemical sensors.

In contrast to the others chemical measurements, the electrochemical processes are occurred at the interface between electrode surface and solution. The different techniques will provide their own specific signal which is used for quantitation. There are two main types of electrochemical measurement called potentiometry and voltammetry. For potentiometry, it consists of two electrodes (conducting material) and a sample solution (supporting electrolyte) as the component of electrochemical cell. On the other hand, voltammetry consists of three-electrode system in electrochemical cell. For the two electrodes, one of them responds to the target analyte called indicator or working electrode which is used for the measurement of the electricity of analyte. The second one, is called reference electrode which is used as standard electricity parameter for comparison, and the property of this electrode is constant potential (independent of the property of the solution). Therefore, electrochemical cells can be classified in two types as galvanic cell that the chemical reaction can occur simultaneously by itself to generate the energy. Another one is electrolytic cell which the reaction can occur by consumption of electricity from an external source.

Potentiometry, a static current or zero current technique which the quantitative result can obtain from the measurement of potential detected across a membrane. The different types of membrane can be used as which is specific to different ions. The regular potentiometric probes have been widely used for ion determination, such as proton, calcium, fluoride, and potassium ion in samples.

Voltammetry, a controlled-potential or static potential technique is to study electron transfer at interface between electrode and solution. Furthermore, the charge transfer of analyte can be occurred by application of a range of potential which cover standard potential or of analyte to derive the reaction, and then the quantitation of analyte can be obtained by measuring its currents. The controllable potential can force the chemical species to gain or loss an electron as reduction or oxidation, respectively. This technique can be applied to detect a lot of chemical species as electroactive species that are obvious form of their functional group such as carboxylic, hydroxyl, ketone etc. In contrast, non-electroactive compounds cannot be detected by this technique. However, the non-electroactive species can be detected by indirect determination or complexed with another electroactive compound. The voltammetry technique provide many advantages including high sensitivity and selectivity, wide linear range, low detection limit down to nanomolar level with very small sample volume (5-100µL), speciation capable detection, low cost instrumentation, portability, and wide range of electrode used. For improvement of selectivity, it can be coupled with chromatography or optical techniques.

2.2.1 Voltammetry Technique

Voltammetry is the word combining between volt, the derived unit of electrical potential and ampere which is the unit of electrical current. This technique is to study about the relationship between potential applied to the working electrode surrounded with an electrolyte containing electro-active species and quantity of current generated from substance reaction process. Electrochemical cell of voltammetry technique which specially differs from other technique is threeelectrode system consisting of working, reference and counter electrode.. The working electrode has crucial role for this technique. The interested substance will react at suitable electrical potential. The analyte will be gained or lost of electron at surface of electrode causing the flowing of current which can be measured and achieved as both qualitative and quantitative information.

The second important one is reference electrode, a well-known potential electrode which has exactly constant potential and varies owing to type and composition of that electrode. It is used to compare the potential with working electrode for measurement. The other electrode is the auxiliary or counter electrode that is the completion of electrode system. Its other benefits are to reduce the resistance of solution by placing closely with working electrode for completion the current path between them; one gets oxidation and the other one is reduction. The method for applying potential to electrode has a lot of different ways such as constant at specific potential, sweep, pulse, or staircase etc. depending on the kind of studying purpose. In this work, the voltammetric techniques used for determination of the trace level of total vitamin K in dietary supplement sample are cyclic voltammetry, square-wave voltammetry and stripping voltammetry.

2.2.1.1 Cyclic Voltammetry

Cyclic voltammetry (CV) is one of the electrochemical techniques which is widely used for achieving qualitative information of electrochemical reactions. Due to its ability, it can provide information of thermodynamics of redox processes, the kinetics of heterogeneous electron transfer reactions and on coupled chemical reactions or absorption processes. CV is usually used for the first experiment to study a rapid location of redox potentials of analytes and also used for the evaluation of the effect of media on the reaction.

Measurement process of CV includes scanning the potential linearly at working electrode in both positive and negative potential to make the oxidation and/or reduction. Then, is switching potential; it will be scanned reverse back to the baseline potential like a triangular shape potential waveform (Fig 2.4). The single or multiple cycles can be used. During the potential is sweeping, the potentiostat measures the current of reactions resulting from applying potential which data can be observed in form of cyclic voltammogram.

Response of reversible redox reaction during a single potential scanning cycle is illustrated in Fig 2.5 assuming that only the oxidizing form (O) is initially present. When potential is scanned negatively, the oxidizing form will be started to get the electron from the electrode surface and converted to reducing form (R) at the potential approaching particular standard potential of O. The cathodic peak will be appeared and currents from this reaction are called the cathodic current. After the cathodic peak at least 90/n mV (n = number of electron), the potential scan is reversed positively, R molecules will give the electrons to electrode and turn back to O to make the anodic peak and anodic current, respectively.



Figure 2.4 Potential-time excitation signal in a cyclic voltammetry.



Figure 2.5 Cyclic voltammogram for a reversible O + ne- => R redox process.

2.2.1.2 Square-Wave Voltammetry

Square-wave voltammetry (SWV) is one of electrochemical techniques which is frequently used for acquiring quantitative information. The potential wave form against time consists of symmetric square-wave as forward pulse and reverse pulse which is superimposed on a base staircase potential (Fig 2.6). For data collection, the data is collected at two points which are the end of forward pulse and once at the end of reverse pulse. Then, the difference between these currents is plotted versus base staircase potential that a symmetric peak half-wave potential is finally shown as a result called square-wave voltammogram. From this voltammogram, peak height of its result can indicate the specific concentration of analyte by comparing the currents with calibration curve. The comparison of forward, reverse and different currents for reversible system was showed in Fig.2.7. SWV can provide high sensitivity because the obtained signal camefrom different currents and is coupled with discrimination of charging background current by pulsed method. Thus, the SWV provides higher current than that obtain from differential pulse

voltammetry. The low detection limit can be observed as low as 1×10^{-8} M or lower than this from some cases. By the way, the superior advantage of square-wave voltammetry is very fast because of its frequency provided in the range of 1 - 100cycles per second. Therefore, high speed scan rate can be used. From that reason, analysis time is highly reduced to few minutes while the differential pulse method displays 2-3 minutes longer times than SWV. Furthermore, this technique can be used to couple with liquid chromatography and capillary electrophoresis to identify coeluting or comigration substance.



Figure 2.6 Square-wave waveform showing the amplitude Esw, step height ΔE , period T, delay time Td, and current measurement times 1 and 2.



Figure 2.7 Square-wave voltammograms for reversible electron transfer: (curve A) forward current; (curve B) reverse current; (curve C) net current.

2.2.1.3 Stripping Voltammetry

Stripping analysis is an extremely sensitive electroanalytical technique which is widely used for trace metals or some organic substance detection. The high sensitivity occurs by effective preconcentration step which substances are preconcentrated onto the electrode surface before measuring by voltammetric technique. Therefore, its detection limits are 2-3 orders in magnitude lower than the conventional measurement.

There are two major steps for analytical detection. First, deposition step is related to the electrolytic deposition of a small part of substances from solution onto electrode surface for preconcentration of analytes. Anodic stripping voltammetry or ASV is one type of stripping analysis which is the most widely used form. Herein, the substances are preconcentrated by cathodic deposition at a controlled deposition potential and time. The deposited potential should be more negative about 0.3-0.5 V than standard potential for the easily reduced of analytes. In this step, mass-transfer of substance is diffusion and convection, so before starting the next step, there is a quiet period or equilibration

time to decrease the convection force and make sure the quiescent condition of the solutions.

For the second step, which is the stripping method or measurement step that involves the dissolution or stripping of the deposited substraces. Various kinds of techniques are used for stripping step, and the most general used techniques are differential pulse and square-wave voltammetry due to the fact of charging current discrimination. The procedure for anodic stripping method after preconcentration with suitable negative potential is started with scanning at the positive-going potential. Then, at the standard potential, each of substance is converted into oxidized form and stripped out from the electrode surface. The peak positions are ordered in sequence of each substance's standard potential. These identified peaks are directly proportional to concentration of substance. Thereby, several substances can be measured simultaneously by this method at low concentration level as shown in figure 2.8.



Figure 2.8 Anodic stripping voltammetry: the potential-time waveform (top), along with the resulting voltammogram (bottom).

2.2.2 Electrodes

The main instrument of electrochemical cell for controlled-potential experiment is the three electrode system including working, reference, and counter electrodes which have difference roles in current measurement. Generally, electrode provides conducting interface which allows current to flow through an electrolyte. At particular standard potential, the current of electron will be generated by oxidation or reduction process of analytes.

2.2.2.1 Screen-printed electrodes

Nowadays, there is a novel type of electrode which is easily fabricated by using screen-printed method. The different inks are chosen as conducting material e.g. carbon, graphene, graphene oxide etc. for screening on substrates such as filter paper or plastic (PVC). The selectivity and sensitivity for the analytical detection depend on the different types of ink used for screening. Based on the fabrication process, they are called namely as screen-printed electrode. The major advantages of this electrode are portability, small instrumental setups, simple to use and inexpensiveness. Hence, the application of this electrode is widely used not only for chemical detection but also for biological detection due to its versatile characteristics.

Chulalongkorn University

2.2.2.2 Working electrode

Working electrode is an electrode which the reaction of analytes occurs. The reaction can refer to oxidation or reduction process. Normally, this electrode should has high geometric stability such as platinum, gold, glassy carbon or graphene etc. It should provide high sensitivity and reproducible response. Therefore, the criteria for selection of materials used as working electrode are concerned to the redox behavior of the target analyte and their background current in the potential region. Furthermore, the other essential factors which should be consecutively considered are potential window, electrical conductivity, surface reproducibility, cost, availability and toxicity.

2.2.2.3 Reference electrode

Reference electrode is an electrode of known potential which is stable and reproducible. The passage of current, concentration or composition of analyte does not affect to the potential of this electrode due to its high impedance. This potential is used as a reference value for comparing with working electrode to know the exact electrical potential of analyte reactions. The constant potential of reference electrode can change owing to its type and different composition. The silver-silver chloride reference electrode (Ag/AgCl) is one type which is commonly used for three-electrode system because of its stability, low toxicity, simplicity and reasonable price comparing to other reference electrodes. So, Ag/AgCl was used as reference electrode in this work.

2.2.2.4 Counter electrode

From the two-electrode system, it has much of solution resistance from bulk solution to the electrode surface, especially for the nonaqueous system. Therefore, three-electrode system was developed instead of the two-electrode system. The adding electrode which called counter electrode or auxiliary electrode is used for completion of current path. In this arrangement, the reaction of substance occurs between working and counter electrode, one is oxidation and the other one is reduction process. The current is passed between these two electrodes for determination. The suitable property of this electrode is no affected to the behavior of the analyte and no production of any substance by electrolysis which can interfere the working electrode. Figure 2.9 shows the threeelectrode system used in this work.



Figure 2.9 Electrochemical cell consisted of working electrode: graphene, reference electrode: silver/silver chloride, counter electrode: graphene screen-printed electrode.

2.2.2.5 Graphene

The important of allotropes of carbon have been observed for long time, but the discovery of that nanostructure of carbon was indeed breakthrough in the past decades. The first interesting material is fullerenes[38]. It was used as small cages for trapping specific atoms or molecules. Nevertheless, it is rarely used in research work because of its low chemical activity. Thus, the application is very limited. From this limitation, researchers tend toward to the use of carbon nanotube [39, 40]. It is chemically reactive substance because of alterring sp² carbon on the curvature of tube. It has been successfully employed for application in various works due to the versatility of design on curvature layer that directly controls its properties. However, the structure of carbon nanotube has some resemblance to the graphite because van der Waals forces cannot keep the sheet long together leading to the interesting of using graphite instead. Graphite has a structure of flat sheets of graphene which are horizontally attached to each other. It was also used in many applications but actually the chemical reaction occurred with ions or molecules is happened only the surface of graphene [41, 42]. From this reason, many researches have been focused on the synthesis of them, and commercial product has been available.

Graphene is one type of well-known carbon structure which has a single sheet of carbon atoms arranged in the shape of six-membered ring with covalent bond, displaying a two dimensional honeycomb crystal lattice as shown in figure 2.10 [43]. It has been widely studied and applied for many purposes because of outstanding surface area, extraordinary elasticity and high electric conductivity. From this key, it is the reason why graphene has much attention since it was discovered several years ago [44-46]. Furthermore, due to its extensive efficiency on electrical, mechanical and thermal characteristics, graphene is presently used in many different applications such as sensors [47], mechanical reinforcement [48], energy storage [49, 50], and energy capture [51] etc.



Figure 2.10 Structure of graphene.

2.3 Literature survey

The determination of vitamin K has been investigated for several decades. There are many researches about quantitative evaluation of vitamin K in different kind of samples such as foodstuff, biological samples, animal feeds and pharmaceutical products. The popular method for vitamin K determination is high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) coupled with many types of detectors. The details of each work are described consecutively as below.

In 2003, Wakabayashi et al. [20] reported on the developed method for simultaneous determination of vitamin K1 and K2 with HPLC incorporated with

platinum catalyst reduction column and electrochemical detector in oxidation mode. Vitamin K1 and K2 were firstly separated in the reverse phase column, respectively in the condition of mixing solvent of ethanol and methanol (1:1) containing 0.025 M of sodium perchlorate as the mobile phase. The eluted vitamin K was continuously flow to postcolumn consisting of platinum agent for reducing the vitamin K, and then the electrochemical method was used to detect the oxidation process using glassy carbon as working electrode versus silver/silver chloride reference electrode. From the results, vitamin K could be separated within 80 minutes and the detection limits were in the range of 2 to 10 pg mL⁻¹. This method was also applied to determine trace level of vitamin K in human serum for investigation of physiological roles of vitamin K in bone metabolism.

In 2007, Otles et al. [16] reported the determination of vitamin K1 using HPLC coupled with reverse phase mode and UV-visible detection. The reverse phase condition consisted of acetonitrile/dichloromethane/methanol (60:20:20, v/v/v) as eluent and C18 column as stationary phase. The detection was performed using UV-vis detector at 248 nm. This proposed method was applied to three kinds of sample including olive oil, chard and human plasma. The observed content in the range of 12.7 to 18.9 μ g/100 g , 65.5 to 77.5 μ g/100 g , 0.22 and 0.56 ng mL⁻¹ were founded, respectively.

In 2007, Ahmed et al. [52] reported the determination of vitamin K1 (Phylloquinone, PK) and K2 (Menaquinone-4, MK-4 and Menaquinone-7, MK-7) using high performance liquid chromatography with chemiluminescence detection. The vitamin K homologues were separated isocratically using ODS column within 35 min, and a mixture of imidazole–HNO₃ buffer at pH 9.0 and acetonitrile (5:95, v/v) was used as a mobile phase. After separation process, the vitamin K, which has weak fluorescence property was irradiated with on-line UV excitation source that can produce hydrogen peroxide and fluorescent product named 3,6-dihydroxyphthalic acid at the same time. The fluorescence products were determined by peroxyoxalate chemiluminescence detection. The detection limits were 3.2, 3.8 and 8.5 nM for PK, MK-4 and MK-7, respectively. Furthermore, the proposed method was successfully

applied for human serum, and the sensitivity and selectivity were sufficient for clinical and nutritional applications.

In 2010, Ducros et al. [23] proposed method for the determination of vitamin K1 in human plasma to diagnose vitamin K deficiency in patients suffering from lipid malabsorption. The method is based on HPLC coupled with tandem mass spectrometric detector. Before determination, the single-step extraction with cyclohexane was performed. Then, it was separated on a C18 column with an isocratic mobile phase. After the separation, vitamin K1 was detected by the atmospheric pressure chemical ionization (APCI) method. In this research, they also showed the results that APCI provided high sensitivity than the electrospray ionization method. The linearity between signal and concentration is in the range of 0 to 2320 ng L⁻¹, LOD and LOQ were estimated at 14 ng L⁻¹ and 36 ng L⁻¹, respectively. Due to high sensitivity and selectivity of this method, it had sufficient performance to apply for real human serum of healthy volunteers and patients which were suffered from vitamin K deficiency.

In 2015, Ahmed et al. [18] reported on the use of HPLC coupled with fluorescence detection for determination of vitamin K homologues as vitamin K1 (Phylloquinone, PK) and K2 (Menaquinone-4, MK-4 and Menaquinone-7, MK-7) in human plasma to indicate the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis, osteoporosis, hepatocellular carcinoma and leukemia patients. Due to the high interfering in real samples, the efficient extraction including salting-out assisted liquid/liquid extraction (SALLE) method displayed the important role in this work. The HPLC method employed a novel fluorescence derivatization reaction using stannous chloride dissolving in acidic solution to generate high fluorescent naphthohydroquinone derivatives was proposed. Under the optimized conditions, the linear range was observed between 0.3 and 100 ng mL⁻¹, and the detection limits were found to be 0.1 to 0.17 ng mL⁻¹.

Although these above methods provided high sensitivity and selectivity, it still displayed some drawbacks such as time consuming, sophisticated instrument and large sample volume. To overcome these drawbacks, electrochemistry is one alternative technique which can provide short analysis time, simple to use, small
sample volume and efficient performance for detection. From literature survey, there are some research groups reported on the determination of vitamin K in different samples as shown below.

In 1981, Hart et al. [26] reported on the method for determination of vitamin K1 at submicrogram level by differential pulse voltammetry or DPV. The three electrode system consisted of hanging mercury drop electrode as working electrode, saturated calomel electrode as reference electrode and platinum wire as counter electrode. The highest sensitivity was obtained using acetate buffer and 60% ethanolic solution. The results showed that the electrochemical behavior of vitamin K using cyclic voltammetry technique was a reversible two-electron transfer system, and the cathodic current was higher than anodic current due to the adsorption at mercury electrode. The quantification at low concentration still had some problem of this detection method. Therefore, the measurement of VK is needed to scan repeatedly to get the higher current signal. At optimized condition, the linear range was found at 10 to 100 ng mL⁻¹.

In 1988, Vire et al. [53] described the method for determination of vitamin K3 (Menadione) which is toxic and unavailable now, using square-wave anodic stripping voltammetric technique or SWASV. The three electrode system consisted of static mercury dropping electrode as working electrode, silver-silver chloride as reference electrode and platinum wire as counter electrode. This work investigated the adsorption stripping procedure by comparing between anodic stripping and cathodic stripping one. The results were found that the anodic stripping method provided higher sensitivity than the cathodic stripping because the adsorption of reducing form was stronger. So, the step of proposed method was started with preconcentration at more negative potential for seconds and then potential was scanned towards less negative directions. After that, the effect of supporting electrolyte was studied. The high current signal occurred in acidic condition because the reducing form at preconcentration step could be supported at high proton concentration, and the highest current was observed in perchloric acid medium. For the analytical performance, the calibration curve was in the range of 2×10^{-10} to 5×10^{-7} M and the detection limit was found to be 1.3×10^{-10} M.

In 2008, Somer et al. [54] reported the method for determination of vitamin K3 in pharmaceutical product using differential pulse polarographic technique by working hanging mercury drop electrode, reference saturated calomel electrode and counter platinum wire. This work proposed two methods for direct and indirect determinations. For indirect method, they used Ti(III) as reducing agent and determined vitamin K by the evaluation of increasing Ti(IV). Both of these two methods ran in oxidation mode in acetic buffer solution. The LOD and LOQ were observed to be 7×10^{-7} M and 1.5×10^{-6} M, respectively.

These mentioned methods provided high sensitivity and short analysis time; however the researchers still used mercury as the working electrode which displayed high toxicity, difficult preparation and operation. To overcome these limitations, there was a publication reported on the use of novel electrode for vitamin K detection.

In 2016, Zhang et al. [55] reported on the use of linear sweep voltammetry or LSV for determination of vitamin K3 in animal bloods and feedstuffs. They proposed novel working electrodes which were the glassy carbon electrode modified with poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene):poly(styrene sulfonate) (PEDOT:PSS), carboxy methyl cellulose (CMC) and reduced graphene oxide on palladium (rGO@Pd) in order to provide high sensitivity. The oxidation process was selected to use in this method. The good relationship between signal and concentrations was found in the range of 4×10^{-7} M to 9×10^{-5} M and LOD was equal to 1.4×10^{-8} M.

Although the latest developed method improved the sensitivity using new modified working electrode, there was still some disadvantages in term of complication of modifier synthesis, difficult operation and the use of large sample volume. From above literature surveys, there is no report for the use of electrochemistry as the technique to determine total vitamin K in dietary supplement for quality control in pharmaceutical industry. Therefore, the high sensitivity, fast analysis time, ease of use, and small system method has been challenged to develop and set up for this work to determine total vitamin K in real samples.

Chapter III EXPERIMENT

This chapter provides the information of chemicals used for screen – printing method to obtain the electrode and all preparation of standard solutions. The operation instruments used in this work, the electrochemical measurement and sample preparation procedure are also described.

3.1 Instruments and apparatus

The instrument including the detection device which used in all experiments are listed in Table 3.1.

Instruments and apparatus	Suppliers
PGSTAT 30 instrument	Eco Chemie, The Netherlands
Screen-printing blocks	Chaiyaboon, Thailand
Analytical balance, Mettler Toledo	Mettler, Switzerland
Hot air oven Chulalongkonn l	Memmert, USA
Microcentrifuge tubes	Axygen scientific, USA
Centrifuge tubes	Plusmed, Thailand
syringe	Nipro, Thailand
PTFE syringe filter (diameter 13 mm, pore size 0.45 μm)	Chromplus, Thailand
Volumetric flask and other glassware	SCHOTT, Germany
Autopipette	Eppendorf, Germany

 Table 3.1
 List of instruments and apparatus.

Instruments and apparatus	Suppliers
Universal pipette tips	Plusmed, Thailand
Milli-Q water system (18 M Ω cm $^{ extsf{-1}}$)	Millipore, Bedford, USA
Vortex mixer	Scientific industries, United states
Centrifuge (Universal 320R)	Hettich, Germany
pH meter	Metrohm, Switzerland

3.2 Chemicals and reagents

All chemicals and reagents used in this work were analytical grade and were used without further purification. All solutions were prepared in ultra-purified milli-Q water refined by a cartridge purification system. The chemicals and reagents are listed in Table 3.2.

 Table 3.2
 List of chemicals and reagents.

Chemicals	Suppliers	
Vitamin K1, Phylloquinone	Sigma Aldrich, USA	
Vitamin K2, Menaquinone	Sigma Aldrich, USA	
Ethanol (Absolute for analysis)	Merck, Germany	
Sodium dihydrogen orthophosphate (NaH ₂ PO ₄)	BDH Analar, UK	
Di-sodium hydrogen phosphate (Na ₂ HPO ₄)	Merck, Germany	
Phosphoric acid (H_3PO_4)	Merck, Germany	
Sodium hydroxide (NaOH)	Merck, Germany	
Calcium chloride fused grain (CaCl ₂)	M&B, England	

Chemicals	Suppliers
Magnesium Chloride (MgCl ₂)	Merck, Germany
L-ascorbic acid	BDH Analar, UK
Vitamin D3, Colecalciferol	Supelco, USA
Vitamin E, DL-alpha tocopherol acetate	Supelco, USA
Vitamin A, Retinyl acetate	Sigma Aldrich, USA
Vitamin B2. Riboflavin	DMSC reference standard,
	Thailand
Potassium ferricyanide(III) (K_3 [Fe(CN) ₆])	Sigma Aldrich, USA
Potassium nitrate (KNO ₃)	Merck, Germany
Silver/silver chloride ink (Ag/AgCl)	Gwent group, UK
Carbon ink	Gwent group, UK
Carbon graphene ink	Gwent group, UK
Acetone	Merck, Germany

จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย

Chulalongkorn University

3.3 Chemicals and reagents preparation

3.3.1 Preparation of vitamin K standard stock and working solutions

The 2 mM stock solutions of both vitamin K1 and K2 were separately prepared in ethanol. The liquid form of 22.9 μ L of vitamin K1 (MW = 450.70 g mol⁻¹, density = 0.984 g cm⁻³) was pipetted into ethanol and then this solution was adjusted to 25 mL in volumetric flask. For the vitamin K2 in solid state, 0.0222 g of vitamin K2 (MW = 444.65 g mol⁻¹) was dissolved in ethanol and adjusted volume in the same way as vitamin K1. Both of this stock solution was stored in dry and cool place.

The working solution of vitamin K is prepared by dilution of the stock solution with solution of 60:40 of ethanol:PBS buffer at pH 3.0.

3.3.2 Preparation of 0.1 M phosphate buffer at different pH as supporting electrolyte.

The method is based on cell biology protocols from Science Gateway. The buffer solution was prepared by using two stock solutions of 0.2 M of monobasic sodium phosphate and dibasic sodium phosphate. First, 0.2 M of monobasic sodium phosphate was prepared by weighting 2.3998 g of $NaH_2PO_4 \cdot 1H_2O$ (MW = 137.99 g mol⁻¹), then dissolving in Milli-Q water and adjusting volume to 100 mL. Next, it is the preparation of 0.2 M dibasic sodium phosphate, 2.8392 g of Na_2HPO_4 anhydrous (MW = 141.96 g mol⁻¹) was weighted, dissolved in Milli-Q water and adjusted volume to 100 mL. Then, two solutions were mixed together by using 39 mL of monobasic phosphate solution and 61 mL of dibasic phosphate solution. After that, the mixture was adjusted volume to 200 mL for observing pH 7.0. Finally, the pH of this solution was adjusted to the desired value in the range of 2 to 9 using 0.1 M phosphoric acid or 0.1 M sodium hydroxide.

3.3.3 Preparation of 0.1 M H₃PO₄

The 50 mL of 0.1 M of phosphoric acid was prepared for pH adjustment of phosphate buffer. A H_3PO_4 solution was prepared by pipetting 3.38 mL of 85% v/v H_3PO_4 and diluting with Milli-Q water to final volume of 50 mL.

3.3.4 Preparation of vitamin A, B2, C, D3, E, Ca, and Mg solution for interference study

For interference effect study, 2000 μ g mL⁻¹ of vitamin A, B2, C, D3, E, Ca, and Mg stock solution in Milli-Q water were prepared. These solutions were diluted with solution of 60:40 of ethanol:PBS buffer at pH 3.0 in 1 mL microcentrifuge tube. This solution also contained total vitamin K at 5 μ g mL⁻¹. The concentration of

interferences in the range of 5 to 50 μ g mL⁻¹ were observed which has 1 to 10 times compared to 5 μ g mL⁻¹ of total vitamin K.

For the sample preparation, the effect of NaOH concentration which was used as precipitating agent was also studied. The vitamin K solution containing Ca and Mg which was prepared via sample preparation by precipitation with difference concentrations of NaOH were determined current signal and evaluated the recovery percentage. The 6,250 μ g mL⁻¹ of Ca and Mg stock solutions were prepared in Milli-Q water and then diluted to 2,500 μ g mL⁻¹ in 1 mL microcentrifuge tubes with solution of 60:40 of ethanol:PBS buffer at pH 3.0. This concentration was 500 times higher than 5 μ g mL⁻¹ of total vitamin K as the exact concentration in real vitamin k sample.

3.3.5 Preparation of sodium hydroxide stock and working solutions

Stock solution of 1 M of sodium hydroxide was prepared in Milli-Q water by weighing 1.0000 g of NaOH (MW = 40.00 g mol⁻¹), then dissolving in Milli-Q water and adjusting volume to 25 mL. The working NaOH solution was prepared by diluting stock solution to various concentrations at 0.1, 0.05, 0.01, 0.005, 0.001 and 0.0005 M in 10 mL of centrifuge tube with ethanol and buffer for using as precipitating agent.

3.3.6 Preparation of 1 mM K₃[Fe(CN)₆] in 0.1 M KNO₃

First, 10mM of K_3 [Fe(CN)₆ solution was prepared, 0.0329 g of K_3 [Fe(CN)₆] (MW = 329.24 g mol⁻¹) was weighed into 10 mL beaker, then dissolved and adjusted to volume of 10 mL with 0.1 M KNO₃. After that, 1 mM of K_3 [Fe(CN)₆] was prepared by pipetting 200 μ L of stock 10 mM K_3 [Fe(CN)₆ solution and adjusting volume to 2 mL with 0.1 M KNO₃.

3.3.7 Preparation of 0.1 M KNO₃

The 0.2528 g of KNO₃ (MW = 101.10 g mol⁻¹) was weighed and dissolved in Milli-Q water. Then, the solution was adjusted the volume to 25 mL.

3.4 Fabrication of screen-printed electrode

The manual block screen-printing method was used for fabrication of the electrode in this work. The block screens have two platforms, one is for working and counter electrodes screen-printing and the other one is for reference electrode and conducting pads screen-printing as shown in figure 3.1. These platforms were designed through Adobe Illustrator program. To fabricate screen-printed electrode, the PVC substrates were firstly cut around 11 x 18 cm, then cleaned using ethanol. After that, Ag/AgCl ink was screen-printed on dried PVC substrate as first layer for reference electrode and conducting pads. The screen-printed electrode was baked at 55°C for 30 min to dry out all solvents from the electrode surface which would interfere during measurement. The next step is to create working and counter electrodes as second layer on the same substrate consecutively using graphene ink for screen-printed graphene electrode and carbon ink for screen-printed carbon electrode. Finally, they were heated again at 55°C for 30 min. Before measurement, the finished screen-printed electrode was attached with small piece of tape as the barrier to limit the constant contacted surface area of working electrode.

3.5 Electrochemical measurement

The electrochemical measurement was performed using PGSTAT 30 Autolab instrument. The three-electrode system was controlled the electrochemical potential by using GPES version 4.9.007 software package (Eco Chemie, The Netherlands). Screen-printed graphene electrode was cooperated for all experiment as detection device. A 50 μ L of standard/sample solution was dropped cover three electrodes surface. There are two major techniques used in this work including cyclic voltammetry (CV) and square-wave anodic stripping voltammetry (SWASV). CV technique was used to study electrochemical behavior and mass transfer process.

For the condition of CV, the potential window is in the range of -1.0 to +0.2 V at scan rate of 100 mV s⁻¹. The SWASV is used for quantitative determination. The experiment is done under potential accumulation at -0.5 v for 240 s for preconcentration and altering analyte into reducing form. After this step, the stripping process is performed with scanning potential from -1.0 to +0.2 V at frequency of 14 Hz, step potential of 20 mV and pulse amplitude of 60 mV.



JHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

Figure 3.1 Screen-printing blocks for working and counter electrode (left) and silver-silver chloride reference electrode and conducting pads (right).

3.6 Electrochemical characterization

Due to the use of screen-printed graphene electrode in this work, the comparison of efficiency between screen-printed carbon and graphene electrodes were proved using cyclic voltammetric technique in the potential range of -1.0 to +0.2 V and scan rate of 100 mV s⁻¹ to measure 1 mM of total vitamin K standard solution in 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer pH 3.0. The anodic peak currents (μ A) of both electrodes were compared. Moreover, the measurements of 1 mM of total vitamin K standard vitamin K by cyclic voltammetry at different scan rates from 20 to 100 mV s⁻¹ were

determined for studying the mass transport behavior of analyte and the geographical characteristic was also characterized by SEM.

For the study of electrode efficiency, the conductance of these electrodes was investigated using cyclic voltammetricy measurement of 0.1 M KNO₃ in the potential range of -0.2 to +0.2 V at scan rate of 100 mV s⁻¹. From theoretical, the capacitance was calculated using equation as shown below.

$$C_d = \frac{I_{avg}}{v(A_{geometric})}$$

where I_{avg} is the average current from the forward and reverse sweep in amperes, v is the scan rate in volts per second, and $A_{geometric}$ is the geometric electrode area in square centimeters. The unit of observed capacitance value is called Farad or F.

To prove the further efficiency of screen-printed graphene electrode, the electrochemical behavior of 1 mM of K_3 [Fe(CN)₆] in 0.1 M KNO₃ was examined using cyclic voltammetry at different scan rate between 20 and 200 mV s⁻¹. The current signals were plotted against different square root of scan rates.

3.7 Optimization of the experimental conditions

GHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

3.7.1 Amount of ethanol in supporting electrolyte

Due to the well dissolved of vitamin K in ethanol, it is very necessary to optimize the amount of ethanol in the electrochemical media system to reduce the effect of ethanol toward to the current signal of vitamin K determination. From there, the range of 20 to 80 percentage of ethanol in PBS buffer at pH 7.4 was investigated. All experiments were done using 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total vitamin K in supporting electrolyte.

3.7.2 pH of supporting electrolyte

For the preconcentration step, the formation of vitamin K was changed into reducing form. The effect of pH of supporting electrolyte was therefore studied because the concentrations of proton affect to the formation of reducing form. From that reason, the pH ranges of supporting electrolyte between 2 and 8 were studied using 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total vitamin K by using the optimized ratio of ethanol and PBS of 60:40.

3.8 Optimization of the electrochemical parameter

The potential used for the accumulation of analyte is very important because it affects to the formation change of analyte from quinone to hydroquinone and also works as the preconcentration process in the same situation. The accumulation step becomes a seriously effect on the sensitivity of the determination which can change analyte state to oxidizing or reducing form by holding more positive or negative potential than its standard potential respectively. For brief identification, anodic peak was observed at -0.3 V by cyclic voltammetric technique. Therefore, the investigation of accumulation potential effect was varied in the range of -0.2 to -0.7 V and potential holded for 60 sec before less negative direction scanning.

In order to increase signal to noise ratio of the determination, the study of accumulation time is necessary as well. Difference of accumulation time is related to the different amount of analyte which can change formation. If it has excess accumulation period time, the formation changing process will be completed with high sensitivity. Thus, the time periods between 60 and 300 sec were studied for specific constant potential holding. All current signals were subtracted with background currents, and the behavior trend of its signal was investigated by plotting between currents and accumulation time.

Furthermore, the effects of frequency, step potential and amplitude were investigated. These parameters can affect to the activation and kinetic process of vitamin K redox process individually. Therefore, the ranges of 8 to 16 Hz for frequency, 5 to 25 mV for step potential, 20 to 100 mV for amplitude were examined

which all of other parameters were controlled constantly. The relationship of vitamin K current signal and different parameters were plotted to observe the best condition. All optimized electrochemical parameter experiments were done by using 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total vitamin K in supporting electrolyte of ethanol and 0.1 M PBS buffer at pH 3.0 in ratio of 60:40 %.

3.9 Analytical performance

For the calibration curve, the different concentrations of total vitamin K were determined by using this developed method. Each concentration was examined for three times repeatedly, and then the average current signals (μ A) were plotted against the different concentrations of total vitamin K (μ g mL⁻¹) as y and x axis, respectively. After that, R² or correlation coefficient was calculated. The limit of detection was observed from 3σ /S which σ is the standard deviation of blank measurement for 7 times and S is the slope of calibration curve. For the limit of quantitation, the less concentration that can quantitatively detect was observed from the experiment.

3.10 Interference study

The experiment was done by measuring 5 μ g mL⁻¹ of vitamin K standard solution which each solution consisted of different interferences, including Ca²⁺, Mg²⁺, vitamin A, B2, C, D, and E in the concentrations of 5 to 50 μ g mL⁻¹. In total vitamin K measurement process, the current signal was detected for three times repeatedly and the accepted current should not exceed the range of ±5 percentage.

3.11 Sample preparation and application

Real samples of three dietary supplements were purchased from drugstore in Thailand. First, a tablet was weighed and ground. For extraction, the ground powder was dissolved in solution of ethanol and 0.1 M of PBS at pH 3.0 in the ratio of 60 : 40 percentage which consisted of 0.01 M of NaOH as precipitating agent. The final volume of 50 mL was centrifuged at 5000 rpm for 30 min. After that, the clear supernatant was filtered through 0.45 μ m syringe filter to the 100 mL beaker. The solution was adjusted to pH 3.0 with 0.1 M phosphoric acid and then adjusted to the final volume of 100 mL with solution of 60:40 of ethanol : PBS buffer at pH 3.0. Furthermore, the prepared sample solution was spiked with three concentrations level of vitamin K at 4, 8, 12 μ g mL⁻¹ in each samples, respectively. The measurements were done repeatedly for three times. Then the recovery and RSD percentages were evaluated and compared to the results obtained from those of high performance liquid chromatography coupled with UV-Vis, which used as standard method. A t-test at the 95% confidence level with degrees of freedom of 2 was achieved.



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University

CHAPTER IV RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

This chapter describes the results and discussion of screen-printed electrode characterization, comparison of electrode performance, electrochemical behavior of VK, optimization of experimental conditions and SWASV electrochemical parameters. Furthermore, the analytical performances, interference study, sample preparation, and sample analysis using this proposed method are also described.

4.1 Characterization of the prepared electrodes

Due to the outstanding properties of graphene such as high electrical conductivity and extraordinary elasticity, the graphene is an attractive material that is widely used in many applications. This work is one of application using graphene as conductive media on screen-printed electrode for electron transfer measurement. In order to investigate the features of this material, the morphology was characterized using scanning electron microscopy (SEM) and compared to the screen-printed carbon electrode. The obtained images are shown in Fig. 4.1. The screen-printed carbon electrode shows a smooth surface with some of carbon sheets whereas the screen-printed graphene electrode provides more rough and porous surface with lots of graphene sheets. From these features, graphene can provide a remarkable efficiency of electrode in determination.

Moreover, graphene has another interesting property which can provide the high sensitivity of determination. The double layer capacitance (C_{dl}) of electrode is an kind of essential parameter for choosing an electrode material due to its effect on the sensitivity of determination. Therefore, the capacitance of a screen-printed graphene electrode was investigated and compared to a screen-printed carbon electrode with using the same fabrication procedure. For this experiment, the CV technique was used for measurement of 0.1 M KNO₃ in the potential range of -0.2 to +0.2 V at a scan rate of 100 mV s⁻¹ on the different kind of electrodes. As shown in Fig .4.2, the cyclic voltammograms from two different screen-printed electrodes

exhibited as smooth background currents. From the results, it can be noticed that the current signal of the graphene electrode provided a lower background current than the carbon. In addition, the capacitance of electrodes was calculated from current at 0 V against screen-printed Ag/AgCl reference electrode using the equation below:

$$C_{dl} = \frac{I_{avg}}{v(A_{geometric})}$$

where I_{avg} is the average current from the forward and reverse sweep in amperes, v is the scan rate in volts per second and $A_{geometric}$ is the geometric electrode area in square centimeters. The capacitances of screen-printed graphene and screen-printed carbon electrodes were evaluated at 3.45 \pm 0.02 and 5.61 \pm 0.05 μ F cm⁻², respectively (n=3). The capacitance of the graphene electrode is lower than the carbon electrode due to its hydrophobicity of graphene [56]. The H-terminated of graphene has been predicted to localize at the edge [57]. As a result, the other ions in the supporting electrolyte do not accumulated on the electrode surface. In the case of carbon, its surface contains both hydrophobic and hydrophilic sites [58] which can cause a high charging layer on the electrode surface. Due to advantage of having low interfering of the capacitive layer of graphene, the graphene ink was selected as an electrode material for fabrication in order to enhance the current signal.



Figure 4.1 SEM images of surface morphology of screen-printed carbon (left) and graphene (right) electrodes.



Figure 4.2 Cyclic voltammograms of 0.1 M KNO₃ on carbon (blue) and graphene (red) screen-printed electrode at scan rate of 100 mV s⁻¹.

4.2 Electrochemical behavior of VK at SPGE and influence of scan rate

In order to study the efficiency of the electrode for VK determination, the electrochemical behavior of the total VK in ethanol and phosphate buffer pH 3.0 at ratio of 60:40 was investigated on screen-printed carbon and screen-printed graphene electrodes individually using CV technique. The potential was operated in the range of -1.0 to +0.2 V at a scan rate of 100 mV s^{-1} . Moreover, the measurement of the background current from these electrodes was also performed at the same conditions. As shown in Fig. 4.3a, the cyclic voltammograms in inset displayed the results from a supporting electrolyte solution. From these results, the background current of the screen-printed graphene electrode was found to be lower than the current from the screen-printed carbon electrode due to its low capacitance as previously mentioned. In case of in the presence of VK, cyclic voltammograms obtained from screen-printed carbon and screen-printed graphene electrodes were also compared. It can be observed that the CV of the screen-printed carbon showed a broad and small anodic peak at -0.123 V, whereas, the screen-printed graphene electrode provided the defined peak and obviously high current at -0.130 V. In principle, this phenomenon is due to the less of charging double layer which leading to the advantage of high sensitivity for total VK determination. Therefore, this material was selected to use in this work. . Furthermore, the anodic peak current was a bit higher than the cathodic one. As a result, all experiments for determination of VK were carried out under the oxidation reaction.

Because of the main goal was to develop method for determination of total VK as defined in K1 and K2. Thus, 1 mM solution of vitamin K1 and K2 were first measured separately using CV to study the electrochemical behavior and to investigate the exact location of redox potentials. The results are shown in Fig. 4.3b. From the results, the anodic peak current of K1 was observed to be around 2.12 \pm 0.03 μ A at the potential of -0.102 V, and K2 was 2.33 \pm 0.02 μ A at -0.088 V. The anodic currents and oxidation potential of both forms were not significantly different because of the similar structure with the same functional group. Hence, the developed method can be used for the determination of the total VK in dietary supplement. Furthermore, these results also indicated that VK displayed a reversible property which related to quinone-hydroquinone couple by two electrons and two protons transfer according to a previous study [59]. The mechanism of electrons and protons transfer of VK was shown in Fig. 4.4.





Figure 4.3 Cyclic voltammograms of (a) 1 mM of total VK at carbon (blue) and graphene (red) screen-printed electrode, comparison of background current between carbon and graphene is shown in the inset. (b) 1 mM of K1 (red) and K2 (blue) in 60:40 ratio of ethanol:PBS buffer pH 3.0 at scan rate of 100 mV s⁻¹.



Phylloquinone

Menaquinone-4 (MK-4)



Figure 4.4 The structure of K1 (Phylloquinone) and K2 (Menaquinone-4) with electrochemical oxidation mechanism of VK at screen-printed graphene electrode.

Beside electrode characterization and electrochemical behavior, the mass transport of analyte towards the electrode surface was also investigated. The mass transfer type of VK was proved by the relationship between the scan rate and anodic current signal. In the experiment, the solution of VK was measured at different scan rate in the range of 20 to 100 mV s⁻¹ on screen-printed graphene electrode. As shown in Fig. 4.5, the redox currents increased with an increasing of the scan rate. When the currents in μ A were plotted against the square root of scan rate as (mV s⁻¹)^{1/2}, the linear relationship was observed. Therefore, these results can prove that the mass transport of VK on the screen-printed graphene electrode is controlled by diffusion process.[60]

Due to the fact that the electrochemical technique for the determination of VK is one of essential topic for method development, hence, the efficiency of technique for the determination of VK was studied. Nowadays, square-wave voltammetry (SWV) is a popular technique due to its high sensitivity and short analysis time. Furthermore, it is commonly combined with the anodic stripping voltammetry so called square-wave anodic stripping voltammetry (SWASV) for trace determination. As a result, the comparison in efficiency of the two selected techniques including SWV and SWASV was investigated for VK determination. As shown in Fig. 4.6, the small and quiet broad peak at -0.121 V was obtained from the SWV technique, while the high current with a well-defined peak at -0.081 V was obtained from SWASV. When the currents of both techniques were compared together, SWASV obviously was showed to have a current signal 3.6 times higher than SWV due to SWASV contains the accumulation step at -0.5 V for 240 sec which can provide the formation change process from guinone to a hydroguinone before analysis. A reducing form of hydroguinone has stronger and more stable adsorption property than the oxidizing one; therefore, this technique can provides high sensitivity in detection as described in previous work [61]. The greater sensitivity can be observed using more negative potential for accumulation step before doing the measurement in a positive scan. Hence, the SWASV was used as suitable technique for VK determination in this work.



Figure 4.5 Cyclic voltammograms of 1 mM of total VK in 60:40 ratio of ethanol:PBS buffer pH 3.0 at various scan rate from 20 to 100 mV s⁻¹. The relationship between current and square root of scan rate is shown in the inset.



Figure 4.6 Voltammograms of 1 mM of total VK using SWV (red) and SWASV (blue) technique.

4.3 Optimization of experimental conditions

In order to develop the highly sensitive method for determination of VK in dietary supplement, variation of experimental parameters such as percentage of ethanol ratio and pH of supporting electrolyte were investigated. All experiments were carried out by measurement of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of VK standard solution using the SWASV method.

4.3.1 Effect of percentage of ethanol in supporting electrolyte

The use of ethanol in supporting electrolyte is to improve the dissolution of VK. In addition, the percentage of ethanol is a great effect on the electron transfer of analyte. Therefore, the variation of ethanol content was performed by varying the percentage of ethanol in the range of 20% to 100% using CV and SWASV technique for VK measurement. The other conditions were fixing at phosphate buffer pH 7.4, accumulation potential of -0.5 V, accumulation time of 60 sec, frequency of 20 Hz step potential of 10 mV, and amplitude of 75 mV. As shown in Fig. 4.7, the anodic peak currents slightly increased with increasing percentage of ethanol from 20% to 40%. Then, the current reached the highest signal at 60% of ethanol and then rapidly decreased at 80% and 100% of ethanol because of the over amount of ethanol. These results indicated that 60% ethanol displayed an appropriate amount for well-dissolved of VK in supporting electrolyte. The cyclic voltammograms were illustrated in Fig. 4.8 and all of these results were also confirmed using SWASV method as shown in Fig. 4.9. The well-defined peak with highest current was obtained at 60% ethanol. Therefore, the condition of 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer was used in the next study.



Figure 4.7 Effect of %ethanol on the peak current of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK.



Figure 4.8 CV voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at different %ethanol (20-100%).



Figure 4.9 SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at different %ethanol (20-40%).

4.3.2 Effect of pH of supporting electrolyte

As the effect of pH to the formation change of analyte from quinone to hydroquinone form, VK can alter into oxidizing or reducing form depending on different pH. The formation of analyte has an influence to the adsorption property onto the electrode surface, kinetic of electron transfer, anodic peak current and sensitivity of determination. Therefore, the solutions of VK in various pHs ranged from pH 2 to pH 8 of phosphate buffer were studied using SWASV technique. The other conditions were fixing at 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer, accumulation potential of -0.5 V, accumulation time of 60 sec, frequency at 20 Hz, step potential at 10 mV and amplitude at 75 mV. The results were illustrated in Fig. 4.10. The trend line shows a rapid higher current when the pH is lower and then reach the highest current at pH 3.0 because in solution containing a high concentration of protons can provide a more reducing form of VK by protonation process. However, the current was decreased at pH 2.0 supposing that the overabundance of protons in buffer solution can accumulate and interfere with the electron transfers of analytes on the electrode surface. As shown in Fig. 4.11, the square-wave voltammograms indicated that the anodic peak of VK quietly increased with the decreasing of pH, and the well-defined peak was observed at pH 3.0 due to the generation of reducing form. Furthermore, it can be noticed that its oxidation peak potentials shifted to negative values as the solution pH increased. The increasing of pH would promote the deprotonation of VK oxidation process. It is the reason that the oxidation peak potentials were shifted in less positive [62]. Therefore, phosphate buffer pH 3.0 was chosen as an optimal supporting electrolyte for all experiments.



Figure 4.10 Effect of pH on the peak current of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK.



Figure 4.11 SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at different pHs (2-8).

4.4 Optimization of electrochemical parameters

In order to obtain the highly sensitive method for determination of VK in dietary supplement, electrochemical parameters such as accumulation potential, accumulation time, frequency, amplitude and step potential were further studied. All conditions were examined under the previous optimal condition using 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer pH 3.0 as supporting electrolyte.

4.4.1 Effect of accumulation potential

Accumulation potential is one of important parameters which can affect to the formation of a substance. The different accumulation potentials in the range of -0.2 V to -0.7 V were studied using 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer pH 3.0, accumulation time of 60 sec, frequency of 20 Hz, step potential of 10 mV and amplitude of 75 mV. From the result shown in Fig. 4.12, the anodic peak currents dramatically increased when the accumulation potential was raised. This behavior can be explained that the use of higher accumulation potential can provide the sufficient power for reducing VK to hydroquinone form. This form was strongly adsorbed onto the electrode surface led to the high sensitivity. Up to the potential at -0.5 V, the currents were not significantly different because all of the quinone form was completely converted to hydroquinone. As square-wave voltammograms shown in Fig. 4.13, the anodic peak gradually increased with the increasing of accumulation potential. Between -0.5 V to -0.7 V, there was no significant difference results obtained. Therefore, the accumulation potential at -0.5 V was chosen for the next optimization.



Figure 4.12 Effect of accumulation potential on the peak current of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK.



Figure 4.13 SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at accumulation potentials (-0.2 to -0.7 V).

4.4.2 Effect of accumulation time

The accumulation time is an important parameter for the development methodology to receive the high sensitivity due to its effect on the accumulation process of analyte. In this work, the different accumulation times from 60 to 300 sec were investigated by measurement of VK standard solution using SWASV. The other parameters were controlled using 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer pH 3.0, accumulation potential of -0.5 V, frequency of 20 Hz, step potential of 10 mV and amplitude of 75 mV. The obtained peak currents were subtracted with background current and presented as S/B ratio. The current signals (μ A) were then plotted against the accumulation time. As the results shown in Fig. 4.14, the peak current gradually increased with the increasing of accumulation time due to there was more sufficient time for adsorption process of all VK substance. In contrast, the current decreased when the time was up to 300 sec, and the background current also increased and there was a small peak at the same VK oxidation potential. From these results, it can be explained that the decreasing of anodic peak current affected

by accumulation of other ions in supporting electrolyte which can interfere the VK determination as shown in Fig. 4.15. From Fig. 4.16, it was clearly seen that the background peak was occurred obviously at 300 sec. Hence, the accumulation time of 240 sec was selected for the next optimization.



Figure 4.14 Effect of accumulation time on the peak current of 10 µg mL⁻¹ of total VK.

Chulalongkorn University



Figure 4.15 SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at different accumulation times (60-300 sec).



Figure 4.16 SWAS voltammograms of supporting electrolyte at different accumulation times (60-300 sec).

4.4.3 Effect of frequency

Frequency is other parameter that effect on the sensitivity of method. The range of frequency between 8 to 16 Hz was studied using SWASV technique. The previous optimal conditions were fixed at 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer pH 3.0, accumulation potential of -0.5V, accumulation time of 240 sec, step potential of 10 mV and amplitude of 75 mV. From the result illustrated in Fig. 4.17, the current signal increased when the frequency increased because of the fast potential stimulation which can cause rapid mass transfer of analyte toward to the electrode surface. Until the frequency at 14 Hz, the peak currents remained constantly because all of VK substance was completely transferred to electrode surface. The voltammograms were also shown in Fig. 4.18. Therefore, the frequency of 14 Hz was used in this work to receive the high sensitivity in detection.



Figure 4.17 Effect of frequency on the peak current of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK.



Figure 4.18 SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at different frequencies (8-16 Hz).

4.4.4 Effect of step potential

Next, the influence of step potential was investigated from 5 to 25 mV using 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer pH 3.0, accumulation potential of -0.5 V, accumulation time of 240 sec, frequency of 14 mV, and amplitude of 75 mV. In Fig. 4.19, the current signal increased with the increasing of step potential and reached the maximum value at 20 mV. Then, the current decreased immediately when the step potential was higher than 25 mV. This is due to the increasing of step potential would lower the number of points for current signal measurement leading to the lower precision. The square-wave voltammograms were shown in Fig. 4.20. As a result, the step potential of 20 mV was selected as optimal condition for the determination of VK.



Figure 4.19 Effect of step potential on the peak current of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK.



Figure 4.20 SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at different accumulation times (5-25 mV).

4.4.5 Effect of amplitude

Finally, the amplitude of square-wave voltammetry was studied over the range of 20 to 100 mV using 60% ethanolic phosphate buffer pH 3.0, accumulation potential of -0.5 V, accumulation time of 240 sec, frequency of 14 Hz, step potential of 20 mV and amplitude of 75 mV. As demonstrated in Fig. 4.21, the signals of total VK continuously increased from amplitude of 20 to 60 mV and the signals were remained constantly after 60 mV. All voltammograms were also shown in Fig.4.22. This can be explained that the amplitude of 60 mV was appropriate for electron transfer stimulation of all substances at electrode surface. Therefore, the optimal amplitude of 60 mV was used in this work.



Figure 4.21 Effect of amplitude on the peak current of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK.



Figure 4.22 SWAS voltammograms of 10 μ g mL⁻¹ of total VK at different amplitudes (20-100 mV).

4.5 Analytical performance

The analytical performance of this proposed method for the determination of the total VK was evaluated with SWASV using a screen-printed graphene electrode under optimal experimental conditions. The calibration curve was constructed from different VK concentrations. The relationship between anodic peak current and concentration of analyte was then plotted, and the least square were evaluated using the linear regression method. The anodic peak current was increased with the increasing of the total VK concentration as shown in Fig. 4.23. Good linearity for the total VK determination was observed in the concentration range of 1 to 15 μ g mL⁻¹. The regression equation was y = 0.3055x + 1.5438; R² = 0.9904. Then, the detection limit (LOD) and quantitation limit (LOQ) of the total VK determination were calculated using 3Sb/m and 10Sb/m equations (three and ten times of the standard deviation of the blank divided by slope of calibration curve), respectively. The LOD and LOQ were then found to be 0.099 μ g mL⁻¹ and 0.330 μ g mL⁻¹, consequently. This was even though, this proposed method provided higher LOD than the previous

method that used differential pulse voltammetry with the hanging mercury drop electrode. However, it exhibits more benefits in terms of having a simple operation, nontoxicity, effective cost, small sample volume requirement and short time analysis. Therefore, this developed method acts an alternative technique for determination of total VK and can apply for dietary supplement detection. Next, the reproducibility of device was investigated by measurement of the VK at three concentrations of 5, 10 and 15 μ g mL⁻¹. Each concentration was examined using ten individual electrodes under the same optimal conditions. The %RSDs was obtained at 3.29, 3.18 and 3.16, respectively and was acceptable by AOAC guidelines. (Table 1.)





Figure 4.23 SWAS voltammograms of different concentrations of total VK (upper) and the calibration plots of current signal against the total VK concentrations (lower).

 Table 4.1. Reproducibility of method using screen-printed graphene electrode.

(n=10)	จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย	
Concentration of VK	Average current (µA)	%RSD
(ppm)		
5	2.44 ± 0.08	3.29
10	3.72 ± 0.12	3.18
15	4.86 ± 0.15	3.16

4.6 Interference study

In case of the determination of the total VK in real sample as dietary supplement, the selectivity of method is necessary because there are various ingredients in dietary supplement which may be interfere the measurement process.
Therefore, other common compositions generally found in real samples such as Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} , vitamin A, B2, C, D and E were examined separately using tolerance ratio method with the total VK standard solution in concentration of 5 µg mL⁻¹. The tolerance limit was estimated to be within 5% of the anodic current signal. The results indicated that 5-fold mass ratio of Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} and vitamin E; 2-fold mass ratio of vitamin C and 0.12 fold mass ratio of vitamin D3 do not interfere with the determination of the VK as shown in Table 2.

Table 4.2. Tolerance ratio of interfering substances for the determination of 5 μ g mL⁻¹ of VK on screen-printed graphene electrode.

Common interferences	Tolerance ratio (W _{interference} /W _{VK})		
Ca ²⁺	5		
Mg ²⁺	5		
С	2		
D3	0.12		
E	5		
2.82	ເລ. ເດສດໂນນເລີຍ, ແລະອັຍ		

HULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

4.7 Sample preparation

As mentioned in selectivity part, it was found the toterance ratios were not enough for applying in real sample analysis. The exact amount of interferance presented in real samples are usualy more higher than those mass ratios described above. As a result, this proposed method is not suitable for the determination of the total VK in multivitamin supplements. However, the developed method is still suitable for the determination of the total VK in supplements containing VK as the main composition. In this kind of supplement, it usually has two interferences including Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺. Therefore, the sample preparation is required before analysis. In order to overcome this problem, the simple precipitation using NaOH was used for the Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ elimination because Ca(OH)₂ and Mg(OH)₂ have limited solubility (solubility constant, K_{sp} of $Ca^{2+} = 5.5 \times 10^{-6}$ and $Mg^{2+} = 1.8 \times 10^{-11}$) and are in the solid residue according to the increasing of alkali concentration. [63],[64] Therefore, the concentration of NaOH used for sample preparation procedure was also investigated using the prepared mixing solution of VK and interferences $(Ca^{2+} and Mg^{2+})$ in the mass ratio of 500-fold following real sample limitation. The NaOH at different concentrations in the range of 0.001 to 0.1 M were added to the mixing solution. Then these mixtures were passed all preparation process as centrifugation, filtration, pH and volume adjustment, respectively. After that, the final solutions were measured using SWASV method, and the obtained current signals were calculated as recovery. As the results shown in Fig. 4.24, the recoveries were plotted against various NaOH concentrations. The result was found that the recovery of VK extremely increased over the range of 261.18 to 455.29% when the NaOH concentration is lower or more than 0.01 M. It could be explained that low concentration of NaOH was insufficient for precipitation while high concentration of NaOH was excess which can interfere the determination of total VK. The experimental results were summarized in Table 3. Therefore, 0.01 M of NaOH was used for sample preparation procedure in the proposed method.



Figure 4.24 The relationship between NaOH at different concentrations and the recovery.

Table 4.3. Optimization of NaOH concentration for sample preparation using 5 μ g mL⁻¹ of VK and 2,500 μ g mL⁻¹ of Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ on screen-printed graphene electrode.

Conc. of NaOH (M)	Ep (V)	Ip (nA)	%Recovery
0.1	0.019	8.50	455.2885979
0.05	0.019	6.32	312.811784
0.01	0.019	3.21	108.8837971
0.005	0.019	5.53	261.1805783
0.001	0.019	6.17	302.8827059

4.8 Analytical application

In order to evaluate this proposed method for practical application, the SWASV technique was operated with a screen-printed graphene electrode for the determination of VK in dietary supplements. Three brands of dietary supplement were investigated. For accuracy and precision of method, the recovery and RSD was examined by spiking three concentrations of VK at 4, 8 and 12 μ g mL⁻¹, respectively, in real sample solution before sample preparation process. Each of the concentrations was measured repeatedly three times. The results were shown in Table 4. The recovery and RSD were found to be in the range of 90.1 to 108.1 % and 0.3 to 6.6 % respectively. Results obtain can indicate the capability of this method for the determination in real sample. Furthermore, the results of this proposed method were compared with a conventional HPLC technique coupled with UV detector using non-spiked VK solution (Table 5.) The comparison exhibited a satisfactory agreement by paired t-test at the 95% confidence interval. The RSD was acceptable in the range of 1.7% to 6.9 %. Therefore, the proposed stripping method can be used as an alternative method for qualitative control in real dietary supplements.

Samples	Added (µg mL ⁻¹)	Expected (µg mL ⁻¹)	Found (µg mL ⁻¹)	Recovery (%)	RSD (%)
Pharm. 1	4.0	5.0	5.1 ± 0.2	107.6	2.9
	8.0	9.0	8.4 ± 0.5	92.9	6.2
	12.0	13.0	13.8 ± 0.4	107.2	2.7
Pharm. 2	4.0	5.0	4.5 ± 0.1	92.2	0.3
	8.0	9.0	9.8 ± 0.1	108.1	0.7
	12.0	13.0	13.1 ± 0.3	102.8	2.3
Pharm. 3	4.0	5.0	4.9 ± 0.3	98.1	6.6
	8.0	9.0	8.6 ± 0.3	93.9	3.6
	12.0	13.0	11.9 ± 0.5	90.1	4.2

Table 4.4. Determination of total VK in dietary supplement samples using theproposed method (n = 3).

CHULALONGKORN UNIVERSITY

Table 4.5. The comparison of the proposed method and standard method for thedetermination of total VK in dietary supplement samples (n = 3).

Samples	Expected (µg/tablet)	Proposed method		HPLC-UV	
		Founded	%RSD	Founded	%RSD
		(µg/tablet)		(µg/tablet)	
Pharm. 1	100	93.7 ± 6.5	6.9	80.6 ± 0.1	0.1
Pharm. 2	100	80.3 ± 3.8	4.7	100.3 ± 0.4	0.4
Pharm. 3	500	507.9 ± 8.6	1.7	529.5 ± 1.27	0.2

CHAPTER V CONCLUTIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVE

5.1 Conclusions

In this research, the novel method for the determination of the total vitamin K was developed using a square-wave anodic stripping voltammetric technique on graphene screen-printed electrode. The method provides high sensitivity, simple to use, cost effectiveness, fast analysis, a low sample volume, and disposability. Furthermore, this developed method displays as being environment friendly and suits for use in the pharmaceutical industry which the pretreatment step is not necessary like previous probe. From the experiments proofed, the graphene electrode was shown to have the lower capacitance than the carbon one; hence, the charging layer accumulated on electrode surface and background current of graphene electrode are lower than carbon. Therefore, they can provide higher sensitivity for determination. Under the optimal conditions, the linear range from 1 to 15 μ g mL⁻¹ was observed. The limit of the detection and quantitation were achieved at 0.099 μ g mL⁻¹ and 1 μ g mL⁻¹, respectively. The linear regression equation is y = 0.3055x + 1.5438; R² is equal to 0.9904. Moreover, for the sample preparation of dietary supplement which has Ca²⁺ and/or Mg²⁺ interfering, 0.01 M of NaOH can be used as precipitant for sample preparation in this method. Finally, the proposed method was successfully applied for dietary supplement samples and the results were compared with the high performance liquid chromatography technique cooperated with a UV-Vis detector. It was found that the results show in good agreement from both methods. There were not significantly different by paired t-test at the 95% confidence interval. The precision was presented as %RSD which observed in the range of 1.7 to 6.9 %. Therefore, this new proposed method can be used as an alternative method for qualitative control vitamin K in the pharmaceutical industry.

5.2 Future perspective

Due to the biomarker property of vitamin K which can diagnose the risk of many diseases such as osteoporosis, rheumatoid arthritis, hepatocellular carcinoma leukemia Alzheimer's disease and malabsorption disorder. [22,23] So, the method can be developed for determination of total vitamin K in biological sample i.e. human plasma, urine or blood to diagnose the risk of health. Nevertheless, the amount of vitamin K in biological sample is available in the very low level at ng mL⁻¹. Hence, the higher sensitivity method is needed to continuously develop. To overcome this problem, it has to increase electrode efficiency by using modifying material on the screen-printed electrode to obtain the higher sensitivity in detection.



. Chulalongkorn University

REFERENCES

- [1] Price, P.A., Poser, J.W., and Raman, N. Primary structure of the gammacarboxyglutamic acid-containing protein from bovine bone. <u>Proceedings of the</u> <u>National Academy of Sciences</u> 73(10) (1976): 3374-3375.
- [2] Swanson, J.C. and Suttie, J.W. Vitamin K dependent in vitro production of prothrombin. <u>Biochemistry</u> 21(23) (1982): 6011-8.
- [3] Stenflo, J. Vitamin K and the Biosynthesis of Prothrombin: IV. ISOLATION OF PEPTIDES CONTAINING PROSTHETIC GROUPS FROM NORMAL PROTHROMBIN AND THE CORRESPONDING PEPTIDES FROM DICOUMAROL-INDUCED PROTHROMBIN. Journal of Biological Chemistry 249(17) (1974): 5527-5535.
- [4] Stenflo, J., Fernlund, P., Egan, W., and Roepstorff, P. Vitamin K Dependent Modifications of Glutamic Acid Residues in Prothrombin. <u>Proceedings of the</u> <u>National Academy of Sciences</u> 71(7) (1974): 2730-2733.
- [5] Stenflo, J., Fernlund, P., Egan, W., and Roepstorff, P. Vitamin K dependent modifications of glutamic acid residues in prothrombin. <u>Proc Natl Acad Sci U S</u> <u>A</u> 71(7) (1974): 2730-3.
- [6] Stenflo, J. and Ganrot, P.O. Vitamin K and the biosynthesis of prothrombin. I. Identification and purification of a dicoumarol-induced abnormal prothrombin from bovine plasma. <u>J Biol Chem</u> 247(24) (1972): 8160-6.
- [7] Boskey, A.L., Gadaleta, S., Gundberg, C., Doty, S.B., Ducy, P., and Karsenty, G. Fourier transform infrared microspectroscopic analysis of bones of osteocalcin-deficient mice provides insight into the function of osteocalcin. <u>Bone</u> 23(3) (1998): 187-96.
- [8] Atkins, G.J., Welldon, K.J., Wijenayaka, A.R., Bonewald, L.F., and Findlay, D.M. Vitamin K promotes mineralization, osteoblast-to-osteocyte transition, and an anticatabolic phenotype by {gamma}-carboxylation-dependent and independent mechanisms. <u>Am J Physiol Cell Physiol</u> 297(6) (2009): C1358-67.
- [9] Shearer, M.J. Vitamin K. <u>The Lancet</u> 345(8944) (1995): 229-234.

- [10] Booth, S.L. Roles for vitamin K beyond coagulation. <u>Annu Rev Nutr</u> 29 (2009): 89-110.
- [11] Manna, P. and Kalita, J. Beneficial role of vitamin K supplementation on insulin sensitivity, glucose metabolism, and the reduced risk of type 2 diabetes: A review. <u>Nutrition</u> 32(7-8) (2016): 732-9.
- [12] El-Brashy, A.-E.W.S., El-Tanawy, R.M., Hassan, W.A., Shaban, H.M., and Bhnasawy, M.M.I. Potential role of vitamin K in radiological progression of early knee osteoarthritis patients. <u>The Egyptian Rheumatologist</u> 3838(3) (2016): 217-223.
- [13] McNinch, A. Vitamin K deficiency bleeding: Early history and recent trends in the United Kingdom. <u>Early Human Development</u> 86(1, Supplement) (2010): 63-65.
- [14] Ahmed, S., Kishikawa, N., Ohyama, K., Imazato, T., Ueki, Y., and Kuroda, N. Selective chemiluminescence method for monitoring of vitamin K homologues in rheumatoid arthritis patients. <u>Talanta</u> 85(1) (2011): 230-236.
- [15] Shearer, M.J. [25] Assay of K vitamins in tissues by high-performance liquid chromatography with special reference to ultraviolet detection. in <u>Methods in</u> <u>Enzymology</u>, pp. 235-251: Academic Press, 1986.
- [16] Otles, S. and Cagindi, O. Determination of vitamin K1 content in olive oil, chard and human plasma by RP-HPLC method with UV–Vis detection. <u>Food</u> <u>Chemistry</u> 100(3) (2007): 1220-1222.
- [17] Jakob, E. and Elmadfa, I. Application of a simplified HPLC assay for the determination of phylloquinone (vitamin K1) in animal and plant food items. <u>Food Chemistry</u> 56(1) (1996): 87-91.
- [18] Ahmed, S. and Mahmoud, A.M. A novel salting-out assisted extraction coupled with HPLC- fluorescence detection for trace determination of vitamin K homologues in human plasma. <u>Talanta</u> 144 (2015): 480-7.
- [19] Wang, L.Y., Bates, C.J., Yan, L., Harrington, D.J., Shearer, M.J., and Prentice, A. Determination of phylloquinone (vitamin K1) in plasma and serum by HPLC with fluorescence detection. <u>Clin Chim Acta</u> 347(1-2) (2004): 199-207.

- [20] Wakabayashi, H., Onodera, K., Yamato, S., and Shimada, K. Simultaneous determination of vitamin K analogs in human serum by sensitive and selective high-performance liquid chromatography with electrochemical detection. <u>Nutrition</u> 19(7-8) (2003): 661-5.
- [21] Piironen, V., Koivu, T., Tammisalo, O., and Mattila, P. Determination of phylloquinone in oils, margarines and butter by high-performance liquid chromatography with electrochemical detection. <u>Food Chemistry</u> 59(3) (1997): 473-480.
- [22] Ahmed, S., Kishikawa, N., Nakashima, K., and Kuroda, N. Determination of vitamin K homologues by high-performance liquid chromatography with online photoreactor and peroxyoxalate chemiluminescence detection. <u>Anal</u> <u>Chim Acta</u> 591(2) (2007): 148-54.
- [23] Ducros, V., Pollicand, M., Laporte, F., and Favier, A. Quantitative determination of plasma vitamin K1 by high-performance liquid chromatography coupled to isotope dilution tandem mass spectrometry. <u>Anal Biochem</u> 401(1) (2010): 7-14.
- [24] Viñas, P., Bravo-Bravo, M., López-García, I., and Hernández-Córdoba, M. Dispersive liquid–liquid microextraction for the determination of vitamins D and K in foods by liquid chromatography with diode-array and atmospheric pressure chemical ionization-mass spectrometry detection. <u>Talanta</u> 115 (2013): 806-813.
- [25] Atta, N.F., Galal, A., and Ahmed, R.A. Direct and Simple Electrochemical Determination of Morphine at PEDOT Modified Pt Electrode. <u>Electroanalysis</u> 23(3) (2011): 737-746.
- [26] Hart, J.P. and Catterall, A. Electrosorption of vitamin K1 at mercury and its determination at submicrogram levels by differential pulse voltammetry at a hanging mercury electrode. <u>Analytica Chimica Acta</u> 128 (1981): 245-250.
- [27] Li, M., Li, Y.T., Li, D.W., and Long, Y.T. Recent developments and applications of screen-printed electrodes in environmental assays-A review. <u>Analytica</u> <u>Chimica Acta</u> 734 (2012): 31-44.

- [28] Renedo, O.D., Alonso-Lomillo, M.A., and Martínez, M.J.A. Recent developments in the field of screen-printed electrodes and their related applications. <u>Talanta</u> 73(2) (2007): 202-219.
- [29] Kuila, T., Bose, S., Khanra, P., Mishra, A.K., Kim, N.H., and Lee, J.H. Recent advances in graphene-based biosensors. <u>Biosensors and Bioelectronics</u> 26(12) (2011): 4637-4648.
- [30] Deng, W., et al. Square wave voltammetric determination of Hg(II) using thiol functionalized chitosan-multiwalled carbon nanotubes nanocomposite film electrode. <u>Microchimica Acta</u> 169(3) (2010): 367-373.
- [31] Gao, C. and Huang, X.-J. Voltammetric determination of mercury(II). <u>TrAC</u> <u>Trends in Analytical Chemistry</u> 51 (2013): 1-12.
- [32] Shearer, M.J. Vitamin K. Lancet 345(8944) (1995): 229-34.
- [33] Kamao, M., et al. Vitamin K content of foods and dietary vitamin K intake in Japanese young women. J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo) 53(6) (2007): 464-70.
- [34] Ball, G.F.M. Vitamin: Their role in the human body. (2004).
- [35] Combs, G.F. The vitamins: fundamental aspects in nutrition and health. (2008).
- [36] Palermo, A., et al. Vitamin K and osteoporosis: Myth or reality? <u>Metabolism</u> 70 (2017): 57-71.
- [37] R., E. Vitamin analysis for the health and food science. (1944).
- [38] Kroto, H.W., Heath, J.R., O'Brien, S.C., Curl, R.F., and Smalley, R.E. C60: Buckminsterfullerene. <u>Nature</u> 318(6042) (1985): 162-163.
- [39] Iijima, S. Helical microtubules of graphitic carbon. <u>Nature</u> 354(6348) (1991): 56-58.
- [40] Iijima, S. and Ichihashi, T. Single-shell carbon nanotubes of 1-nm diameter. <u>Nature</u> 363(6430) (1993): 603-605.
- [41] Dresselhaus, M.S. and Dresselhaus, G. Intercalation compounds of graphite. Advances in Physics 30(2) (1981): 139-326.
- [42] Dresselhaus, M.S. and Dresselhaus, G. Intercalation compounds of graphite. Advances in Physics 51(1) (2002): 1-186.

- [43] Geim, A.K. Graphene: Status and Prospects. <u>Science</u> 324(5934) (2009): 1530-1534.
- [44] Liu, Z., Parvez, K., Li, R., Dong, R., Feng, X., and Müllen, K. Transparent Conductive Electrodes from Graphene/PEDOT:PSS Hybrid Inks for Ultrathin Organic Photodetectors. <u>Advanced Materials</u> 27(4) (2015): 669-675.
- [45] Novoselov, K.S., Falko, V.I., Colombo, L., Gellert, P.R., Schwab, M.G., and Kim,K. A roadmap for graphene. <u>Nature</u> 490(7419) (2012): 192-200.
- [46] Bonaccorso, F., Sun, Z., Hasan, T., and Ferrari, A.C. Graphene photonics and optoelectronics. <u>Nat Photon</u> 4(9) (2010): 611-622.
- [47] Smith, A.D., et al. Resistive graphene humidity sensors with rapid and direct electrical readout. <u>Nanoscale</u> 7(45) (2015): 19099-19109.
- [48] Samorì, P., Kinloch, I.A., Feng, X., and Palermo, V. Graphene-based nanocomposites for structural and functional applications: using 2dimensional materials in a 3-dimensional world. <u>2D Materials</u> 2(3) (2015): 030205.
- [49] Bonaccorso, F., et al. Graphene, related two-dimensional crystals, and hybrid systems for energy conversion and storage. <u>Science</u> 347(6217) (2015).
- [50] Zhu, Y., et al. Carbon-Based Supercapacitors Produced by Activation of Graphene. <u>Science</u> 332(6037) (2011): 1537-1541.
- [51] Tan, Y.Y., et al. Photo-thermal chemical vapor deposition growth of graphene. <u>Carbon</u> 50(2) (2012): 668-673.
- [52] Ahmed, S., Kishikawa, N., Nakashima, K., and Kuroda, N. Determination of vitamin K homologues by high-performance liquid chromatography with online photoreactor and peroxyoxalate chemiluminescence detection. <u>Analytica</u> <u>Chimica Acta</u> 591(2) (2007): 148-154.
- [53] Vire, J.C., El Maali, N.A., Patriarche, G.J., and Christian, G.D. Square-wave adsorptive stripping voltammetry of menadione (vitamin K(3)). <u>Talanta</u> 35(12) (1988): 997-1000.
- [54] Somer, G. and Dogan, M. Direct and indirect methods for the determination of vitamin K3 using differential pulse polarography and application to pharmaceuticals. <u>Bioelectrochemistry</u> 74(1) (2008): 96-100.

- [55] Zhang, Z., Zhang, J., Zhang, H., Xu, J., Wen, Y., and Ding, W. Characterization of PEDOT:PSS-reduced graphene oxide@Pd composite electrode and its application in voltammetric determination of vitamin K3. <u>Journal of</u> <u>Electroanalytical Chemistry</u> 775 (2016): 258-266.
- [56] Li, Z., et al. Effect of airborne contaminants on the wettability of supported graphene and graphite. <u>Nat Mater</u> 12(10) (2013): 925-931.
- [57] Zhang, W., Hajiheidari, F., Li, Y., and Mazzarello, R. Electronic and magnetic properties of H-terminated graphene nanoribbons deposited on the topological insulator Sb2Te3. <u>Sci Rep</u> 6 (2016): 29009.
- [58] Fletcher, A.J., Yüzak, Y., and Thomas, K.M. Adsorption and desorption kinetics for hydrophilic and hydrophobic vapors on activated carbon. <u>Carbon</u> 44(5) (2006): 989-1004.
- [59] Wei Wei Yao, C.L., Yanlan Hui, Hwee Ling Poh, and Richard D. Webster. Electrode-Supported Biomembrane for Examining Electron-Transfer and Ion-Transfer Reactions of Encapsulated Low Molecular Weight Biological Molecules. J. Phys. Chem. 115 (2011): 2100-2113.
- [60] Jiang, G., Gu, X., Jiang, G., Chen, T., Zhan, W., and Tian, S. Application of a mercapto-terminated binuclear Cu(II) complex modified Au electrode to improve the sensitivity and selectivity for dopamine detection. <u>Sensors and Actuators B: Chemical</u> 209 (2015): 122-130.
- [61] Vire, J.C., El Maali, N.A., Patriarche, G.J., and Christian, G.D. Square-wave adsorptive stripping voltammetry of menadione (vitamin K3). <u>Talanta</u> 35(12) (1988): 997-1000.
- [62] Revin, S.B. and John, S.A. Electrochemical sensor for neurotransmitters at physiological pH using a heterocyclic conducting polymer modified electrode. <u>Analyst</u> 137(1) (2012): 209-215.
- [63] Um, N. and Hirato, T. Precipitation behavior of Ca(OH)2, Mg(OH)2, and Mn(OH)2 from CaCl2, MgCl2, and MnCl2 in NaOH-H2O solutions and study of lithium recovery from seawater via two-stage precipitation process. <u>Hydrometallurgy</u> 146 (2014): 142-148.

[64] Kapp, E.M. THE PRECIPITATION OF CALCIUM AND MAGNESIUM FROM SEA WATER BY SODIUM HYDROXIDE. <u>The Biological Bulletin</u> 55(6) (1928): 453-458.



จุฬาลงกรณ์มหาวิทยาลัย Chulalongkorn University



VITA

Miss Whitchuta Jesadabundit was born in Bangkok, Thailand on January 11, 1992. After completing high school at Sripruetta school, Bangkok, Thailand in 2009, she got into Srinakarinwirot University, Bangkok, Thailand, and received the Bachelor's degree of Science, majoring in Chemistry on March 2014. Next, she accordingly becomes a Master's degree of Science (Analytical Chdemistry) of academic year 2017 from Chulalongkorn University.

Proceeding:

Whitchuta Jesadabundit, Orawon Chailapakul, Weena Siangproh, "Method development for determination of total vitamin K using graphene screen-printed electrode", Proceeding of The 42nd Congress on Science and Technology of Thailand (STT42): Chemistry, Analytical Chemistry (C1_157_PF), Centara Grand at Central Plaza Ladprao, Bangkok, Thailand, November 30 - December 2, 2016.

Scholarship:

She has got a scholarship from Science achievement Scholarship of Thailand in 2010 – 2016. Moreover, she has received the 90th Anniversary of Chulalongkorn University Fund (Ratchadaphiseksomphot Endowment Fund) was granted for research fund in 2017.